UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

Economic evaluation of five strategies for the prevention of neonatal group B

streptococcal (GBS) disease in Alberta

by

Sakina Raj

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY HEALTH SCIENCES

CALGARY, ALBERTA

December, 2002

© Sakina Raj 2002

.

UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies for acceptance, a thesis entitled "Economic evaluation of five strategies for the prevention of neonatal group B streptococcal (GBS) disease in Alberta." submitted by Sakina Raj in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Science, Epidemiology.

Upres

Supervisor, H. Dele Davies, MD, MSc Department of Community Health Sciences, Pediatrics MID.

A. W.d.

Cam Donaldson, PhD Department of Community Health Sciences, and CHAPS

le

Carol E. Adair, PhD Department of Community Health Sciences.

Cart C =

Robert C. Lee, MSc Department of Community Health Sciences.

Kellne

Dr. Jim Kellner, MD External Examiner, Department of Pediatrics.

December 18, 2002

Abstract

There is substantial morbidity and mortality associated with group B streptococcal (GBS) disease among Canadian neonates. While the adoption of standard preventive strategies to minimize the risk of GBS disease in Canada may have considerable economic impact not only on the well being of pregnant women and newborns, but also on resource use, the impact has never been quantified. The objective of this study was to compare the costs and effectiveness of five strategies for the prevention of neonatal GBS disease in Alberta.

This study used an economic evaluation-decision analysis, evaluating five strategies namely 1) no intervention 2) risk factor based 3) screening at 35-37 weeks 4) screening at 26-28 weeks and 5) vaccination, using the perspective of the health care payer (Calgary Health Region and other health care sectors). Data on costs were collected from the Calgary Health Region Corporate Data, and other input data and probabilities were taken from active-surveillance studies of GBS in Alberta and the current literature. Sensitivity analysis was performed to check the robustness of the results and aid the decision-making process in different settings.

In the baseline analysis, at a incidence rate of 1.2 per 1000 live births in Alberta (46 cases per 38,000 average deliveries), average costs per case prevented were \$8 thousands, \$26 thousands and \$31 thousands for strategy 2, strategy 5, and strategy 3, respectively. The ratio of the incremental cost and the incremental effectiveness, an incremental cost effectiveness ratio (ICER) of \$75,000 was generated between strategy 2 and 5 and an ICER of \$92,000 between strategy 5 and 3. Strategy 3 was considered the most effective as it prevents 86 % of GBS cases, but it is costly compared to strategies 2.

and 5. Strategy 4 was dominated by strategy 5 (vaccination) and thus eliminated from consideration. Strategy 2 was the least expensive but it prevents only 59% of cases compared to 79% using strategy 5 (vaccine is not yet available). Sensitivity analysis showed that variation in estimates did not have an impact on cost-effectiveness ranking of the prevention strategies. The analysis indicated that strategy 3 is the most effective but is costly, strategy 2 is the least expensive but is less effective than strategy 3 and 5. Whether strategy 3 is considered cost-effective depends on whether an inc₁emental cost per case prevented of \$92,000 is considered acceptable.

This cost effectiveness analysis (CEA) for GBS prevention has implications for future research and policy. It supports the SOGC and CDC recommendations that GBS prevention strategy in some form is warranted. It also indicates that strategy 3 (screening at 35-37 weeks) is the most effective strategy. While some guidelines are provided in this thesis, it should be noted that careful interpretation of the results is required for decision-making.

Acknowledgments

Dr. H. Dele Davies is as dedicated to his students as he is to his research and clinical practice. I am very grateful for his guidance and support. I respect Dr. Davies both academically and personally.

Dr. Cam Donaldson challenged me continuously throughout this research project. I am grateful for the time he invested in me and for providing me with guidance related to health economics.

I would like to thank Dr. Carol E. Adair for her insight and accessibility. Aside from providing me with academic support for this project, she also encouraged me.

Without Mr. Robert Lee's help I could not have used "DATA 3.5.8" the decision analysis software. I like to thank him for his time, scientific approach, and help in analysis in this project.

I would like to thank Dr. Jim Kellner who served as external examiner for my thesis defense.

I would like to thank Ms Patricia Jarlovsky for editing my thesis.

I would like to acknowledge the Alberta Children's Hospital Foundation for the grant that provided financial support for my thesis.

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to my husband Mustansir H. Raj, my children Mustaali, Nurunnisa and Aziz Ahmad Raj and my parents Shamoon Ali and Amina Habib, for their love and support in all my endeavors.

٠.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Approval pageii				
Abstractiii				
Acknowledgmentsv				
Dedicationvi				
Table of Contentsvii				
List of Tablesix				
List of Figuresx				
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION1				
1.1 Introduction				
Study Relevance				
Organization of the thesis				
. 1.2 Objectives of the study				
Primary Objective				
Secondary Objectives				
CHAPTER TWO: BACKGROUND4				
2.1 Group B streptococcus literature review				
Epidemiology				
Prevention strategies for GBS EOD				
GBS studies review				
Canadian guidelines for GBS prevention				
Limitations of current knowledge				
2.2 Economic Evaluation in Health				
2.3 Decision analysis				
Decision analysis methods				
2.4 Other economic evaluation issues				
Perspective of the study vii				

Discounting

Sensitivity analysis

3.1 Data

Sources of data Costs Probabilities and input variables Decision tree and baseline assumptions Description of strategies Valuing outcomes Sensitivity analysis

4.1 Baseline analysis

Baseline analysis cost-effectiveness analysis excluding strategy 5

٠,

4.2 Sensitivity analysis results One-way sensitivity analysis

5.1 Discussion

Strengths of the study Limitations of the study

- 6.1 Conclusions
- 6.2 Future research options

REFERENCES

OPERATIONAL DEFINITIONS

List of Tables

- Table 1: Five group B streptococcal disease prevention strategies evaluated in this study.
- Table 2: Description of group B streptococcal disease (GBS) in newborns according to the age of onset.
- Table 3: Comparisons of the results of some previous GBS-EOD economic evaluation studies.
- Table 4: Methodological features and outcomes of randomized clinical trials of intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) for neonatal GBS disease.
- Table 5: Risk factors for which intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) is recommended
- Table 6: Summary of the variables.
- Table 7: Baseline estimates of the costs.
- Table 8: Impact of five GBS prevention strategies in Alberta, Canada.
- Table 9: Base-line cost-effectiveness analysis.
- Table 10: Base-line cost-effectiveness analysis excluding strategy 5.

•

Table 11: Sensitivity analysis of variables.

.

List of Figures

- Figure 1: Methods of group B streptococcus transmission
- Figure 2. Recommendations for GBS prevention: Screening based algorithm (35-37 weeks)
- Figure 3: Recommendations for GBS prevention: risk factor based algorithm
- Figure 4: Components of economic evaluation
- Figure 5: Decision making matrix
- Figure 6: The cost-effectiveness plane
- Figure 7: Decision analysis approach
- Figure 8: Decision tree
- Figure 9: Cost-effectiveness graph

,

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

There is substantial morbidity and mortality associated with invasive *Streptococcus agalactiae* or group B streptococcal (GBS) disease among Canadian neonates [1]. GBS can cause life-threatening infections, sepsis, pneumonia, and meningitis in newborns. Infants acquire this infection perinatally, primarily through birth canal exposure of colonized mothers [2]. Intrapartum antimicrobial prophylaxis (IAP) can prevent most neonatal GBS infections (an estimated 41% using a risk-based strategy and 78% using a screening based strategy) in women whose infants are at increased risk for infection [3]. However, despite clinical trials that demonstrate the effectiveness of IAP, debate about the most effective strategy for identifying candidates for IAP continues. A GBS vaccine that elicits high concentrations of transplacentally transmissible immunoglobin-G (IgG) may also prevent this devastating infection [4]. GBS polysaccharide-protein conjugate vaccines are being evaluated in clinical trials. Presently, however, evaluation of their potential cost-effectiveness is important for determining future practice options.

Although the incidence of neonatal GBS disease is declining, preventable cases continue to occur [5, 6]. These declines are likely a result of modest implementation of both risk- and screening-based expert guidelines and improved laboratory detection practices [7]. There has been considerable economic burden associated with cases of neonatal GBS in the US, but there are currently no analyses of the resource burden incurred as a result of this disease in Canada, nor of comparative costs of various potential prevention strategies (Table 1).

Study Relevance

The adoption of standard and universal screening policies, IAP, and other preventive strategies to minimize the risk of GBS disease in Canada may have considerable economic impact, not only on the well being of pregnant women and their newborns but also on resource use, yet the impact has never been quantified. This is because most infections are acquired in-utero, and all of the current prevention strategies are directed towards pregnant women during labor to reduce transmission of GBS disease from mothers to infants. Clinicians and health care managers, in both obstetrics and pediatrics, are currently faced with the dilemma of choosing the best strategy for reducing GBS early-onset disease in terms of health outcomes, medical costs, how best to identify which women should receive IAP, and consistency in implementation of these strategies. In Canada, information on the cost-effectiveness of any preventive strategy is lacking.

In this study, some of the issues outlined above are addressed by using decision analysis models and economic analysis to compare the cost-effectiveness of five strategies (Table 1) using 1992 rates of GBS early-onset disease [1] to predict the impact of these prevention strategies on neonatal disease and medical costs in Alberta.

Strategies	
1	No intervention
2	No screening, IAP to women with risk factors.
3	Screening at 35-37 weeks and IAP to all colonized women
4	Screening at 26-28 weeks and IAP to colonized women with risk factors
5	GBS vaccination
For more deta	ils see prevention strategies section 2 1

Table 1: Five group B streptococcal disease prevention strategies evaluated in this study.

For more details see prevention strategies section 2.1 IAP: Intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxis GBS: Group B streptococcus

Organization of the thesis

After the introduction and study relevance in Chapter One, the objectives of the study are outlined. Chapter Two provides background information and a literature review of group B streptococcal infections (GBS), including various prevention strategies and limitations of current knowledge. The basic concepts of economic evaluation, the differences between various economic evaluations, the concepts of decision analysis, the framework used to set up the decision analytic model, as well as

an explanation of sensitivity analysis are also included in Chapter Two. Chapter Three describes the methodology used to obtain the data on costs, health outcomes, probabilities, decision tree construction, and assumptions. In Chapter Four, the results of baseline analysis and sensitivity analysis are presented, respectively. Chapter Five includes the discussion, strengths and limitations of the study. Chapter Six concludes with a summary on the important findings of this study, their implications, and some future research options.

1.2 Objectives of the study

Primary Objective

• To compare the costs and effectiveness of five strategies (Table 1) for the prevention of neonatal GBS disease in Alberta.

Secondary Objectives

- To estimate the cost of a case of group B streptococcal early-onset disease (GBS-EOD) and the costs of the five prevention strategies in Alberta.
- To determine the probability of occurrence of important clinical events in the decision pathway for each strategy and the costs associated with each event.
- To estimate the magnitudes of outcomes (e.g., number of cases prevented) associated with each event.
- To find the preferred strategy for reduction of GBS-EOD and its sequelae.

CHAPTER TWO: BACKGROUND

2.1 Group B streptococcal literature review

Group B streptococcus (*Streptococcus agalactiae*) is a gram-positive coccus (bacterium) that commonly colonizes pregnant women's vaginas. Colonized women have the potential of transmitting GBS to their infants vertically (Figure 1) or in rare cases, by hematogenous spread (i.e., disseminated by the blood circulation). The colonized women may be asymptomatic, so cultures are required to diagnose the presence of GBS in the vaginal or rectal areas. The key step in preventing neonatal disease is detecting intrapartum maternal genital tract colonization in order to identify a mother at risk [8].



Figure 1: Methods of group B streptococcus transmission.

GBS-EOD: Group B streptococcal-early onset disease.

Two forms of GBS disease in infants are well recognized (Table 2). Early-onset disease (EOD) is defined as isolation of GBS from a normally sterile site (e.g., blood, and/or cerebrospinal fluid) in an infant less than seven days of age with clinical

5

symptoms and signs compatible with a systemic infection. Prior to implementation of current guidelines, EOD accounted for 80% to 85% of neonatal infections. EOD has a higher mortality rate and is acquired through vertical transmission from colonized mothers. Exposure of the neonate to the organism occurs either by an ascending route in utero through ruptured or intact membranes, or by acquisition during passage through the birth canal. The three most common clinical presentations include sepsis. pneumonia, and meningitis. Late-onset disease (LOD) usually occurs in infants between one week and up to three months of age, with meningitis being the most common clinical presentation (85% of cases) [9]. LOD is acquired either by vertical transmission (delayed infection after early colonization in 50% of the cases) [10] or by horizontal transmission (due to cross infection in the hospital from healthcare workers or in the community) [11]. The potential effect of IAP on LOD is not known [19], and so the present study assumes that IAP has no specific effect on LOD, but an effective vaccine would likely prevent both EOD and LOD [18]. GBS also causes chorioamnionitis, urinary tract infection, and puerperal wound infection [12, 13] in pregnant women. Despite the apparent effectiveness of IAP in preventing EOD, uncertainty remains regarding the best preventive strategy.

Table 2: Description	of group B stre	ptococcal disease	e (GBS) in newborns	according to
the age of onset.				

Onset	Definition and signs at presentation	Incidence	% Mortality
Early (EOD)	-Occurs in infants <1 week old -Acquired through vertical transmission from colonized mothers -Clinical presentations include sepsis, pneumonia and meningitis[6]	0.42 per 1000 total births in Alberta during 1995-1999 [6]	9.0 [6]
Late (LOD)	-Occurs in infants one week or older -Acquired either by vertical transmission (delayed infection after colonization in 50% of cases) or by horizontal transmission (in hospital or in the community -Meningitis is the most common presentation (in 33 % of cases) [1]	0.22 per 1000 total births in Alberta during 1995-1999 [6]	2.0 [6]

EOD: Early-onset disease LOD: Late-onset disease

Epidemiology

Group B streptococcus has historically been the most important cause of bacterial sepsis and meningitis among newborns [2], although incidence rates of proven infection have declined recently [5, 7]. In 1990, there were over 15,000 cases of invasive group B streptococcal disease in the United States; and about half of these occurred in newborns (7600 neonatal cases a year) [14]. The burden of perinatal group B streptococcal disease extends beyond neonatal illness and death, and can include long-term disabilities such as hearing loss, impaired vision, and developmental problems [9, 13, 15].

Estimates of GBS colonization rates in pregnant women range from 12% to 35% [2]. Colonization rates vary by number of sites sampled and by the type of culture media used. "Selective media" (an enriched liquid medium that encourages the growth of microorganisms better than agar media and is supplemented with antibiotics to inhibit the growth of non-GBS organisms) are commercially available, and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) recommends their use as the standard means of identifying GBS from prenatal specimens. These media can identify 80-90% of those in the carrier state. Furthermore, sampling from both the rectum and vagina as compared to just the vagina increases the recovery rate by 20% [16, 20]. Colonization can be chronic (40%), intermittent or transient [21]. Although overall colonization rates do not vary by trimester, only 4% to 7% of women who had negative vaginal and anorectal cultures late in second trimester will have positive GBS culture at delivery [21] and approximately 33% of the women who have positive GBS cultures during the second trimester (15 to 28 weeks) have negative cultures at delivery [16]. Colonization is not altered by or dependent on pregnancy, but only has consequences during pregnancy. About half of the infants born to colonized mothers are themselves colonized on the skin and mucosal surfaces as a result of passage through the birth canal or as a result of GBS ascending through ruptured membranes. The majority of colonized infants (98%) are asymptomatic. However, about 1-2% will develop early-onset disease, presenting with sepsis, pneumonia, or meningitis in the first few days of life [9].

Vertical transmission of GBS organisms from the birth canal to the fetus occurs during the labor and delivery process and as such, the length of time of rupture of the amniotic membranes is directly related to the risk of infection. Without prevention, approximately 60% to 80% of infant infections occur in the first seven days of life (EOD) [1, 22, 23]. A recent study published by Davies *et al* [1] highlights the burden of neonatal GBS disease in Canada and presents a baseline for which identified maternal and neonatal risk factors can be targeted for preventive strategies.

Rates of neonatal infection range from 0.3 to 3/1000 live births [1, 5, 20, 24]. In a Canada-wide, multi-hospital-based study, the overall rate of neonatal GBS cases was 0.44-2.1/1000 live births [1]. A case-fatality rate of 6% to 20% has been reported in recent studies [1, 2, 25, 26]. The fatality rate of GBS EOD for Canada in 1992 was 20% according to a tertiary care hospital based study [1]. A recently published study by Davies *et al* [6] reported 9% neonatal deaths among EOD cases in Alberta, during 1995-1999.

Prevention strategies for GBS EOD

The mortality, morbidity, and rapidity of onset of GBS EOD have led to numerous strategies to prevent infection in the newborn. They include active and passive immunization and antenatal, intrapartum and postnatal chemoprophylaxis.

Immunoprophylaxis

Active: Efforts to develop GBS vaccines for the active immunization of pregnant women to prevent neonatal GBS disease are underway [27-31]. A vaccine that elicits high concentrations of transplacentally transmissible immunoglobulin G (IgG) would make third-trimester immunization feasible as a strategy for preventing this devastating infection [4]. Aside from GBS disease prevention, there are many other intangible benefits of vaccines relative to IAP such as less invasive labor and peace of mind for the mother. Theoretically, a vaccine can also prevent in-utero deaths and stillbirths [4]. Although vaccination may be the ultimate solution, much more work remains before any candidate GBS vaccine reaches the marketplace. *Passive:* The use of intravenous immunoglobin (IG-IV) has been proposed to prevent disease by increasing antibody titers to GBS in newborns, but this strategy cannot currently be recommended as clinical studies have not shown appreciable increase in antibody titers. This is possibly due to the variability in GBS specific antibodies in the IG-IV preparation needed to prevent GBS disease in newborn [32].

Chemoprophylaxis

Neonatal: Waiting until after delivery to give antibiotics appears to have limited impact because most early-onset infections are acquired in utero [63]. Although prevention of some cases of GBS may occur by administration of chemoprophylaxis to newborns, this is not an effective strategy as 60% infants are already symptomatic at, or shortly after birth [33]. In addition, chemoprophylaxis has been shown to be ineffective in preventing GBS-EOD, particularly in the low-birth-weight infant [34].

Antepartum: Antenatal antibiotics, administered early in pregnancy, do not prevent GBS-EOD [35-37] probably because eradicating GBS from the gastrointestinal tract is difficult, and reacquisition of the organism is common. It has been shown that even after a course of antibiotics during the antenatal period, high rates of recurrence of GBS colonization (67%) occur by the time of delivery [38]. Oral antibiotics may be useful in resolving GBS bacteriuria thus decreasing the risk of preterm labor, but they are not effective in eradicating genital colonization [39].

Intrapartum: In contrast, using intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP), which is administered after labor onset or membrane rupture but before delivery, has been proven to be an effective way of reducing transmission of group B streptococcus from a colonized mother to her infant [17, 40]. The timing of intrapartum IAP for prevention of GBS-EOD is important. As the interval between the first dose of IAP and birth increases, the proportion of infants with colonization decreases [44]. When antibiotics are given within an hour of delivery, 43% of babies were colonized, similar to babies of untreated mothers. Only 1% of babies whose first dose was more than 4 hours before delivery was colonized. The implication of these data is that the earlier intrapartum prophylaxis is started, the better the opportunity to prevent GBS transmission to the infant.

8

During the 1990s, investigators focused on the question of who should receive antibiotics. Consideration has been given to treating: (a) all GBS colonized women [40], (b) all women with obstetric risk factors such as prolonged rupture of membranes, intrapartum fever, and premature delivery [45] and, (c) only those women who are GBS colonized and also have obstetric risk factors [17]. Depending on the population involved, the first two strategies above, could involve using antibiotics in a large proportion of deliveries. The first and third strategies above have been the subjects of clinical trials in which GBS colonized women were identified through prenatal cultures. The second strategy was proposed based on theoretical arguments regarding its potential effectiveness.

Although antibiotics have been proven successful in reducing the incidence of GBS in neonates [5, 46], adverse effects of widespread antibiotic use cannot be disregarded. In addition to allergic reactions and other adverse effects of the antibiotics, another hazard of IAP use is the potential selection of resistant strains of bacteria [47, 48]. Spaetgens *et al* [49] have reported resistant rates of GBS to erythromycin and clindamycin of 5.6% and 3%, respectively, whereas 20.6% of *Escherichia coli* were ampicillin resistant.

GBS studies review

Cost-effectiveness studies: No Canadian figures are presently available which assess the economic burden of GBS disease, direct or indirect. Several US studies have evaluated different GBS prevention strategies using decision analysis with cost-effectiveness as a decision criterion. Cost-effectiveness is defined here as an intervention for which the costs are considered to be justified by the benefits provided. Mohle-Boetani *et al* [18] estimated that implementation of a risk factor strategy for prevention is only cost-effective if the incidence of GBS is more than 0.6 per 1000 live births. The same study also found that universal screening (at 26-28 weeks) with selective IAP of colonized women with risk factors is cost-effective only if GBS incidence is 1.2 per 1000 live births. Rouse *et al* [19] concluded that universal IAP, risk-factor-based strategies, antenatal screening at 36 weeks and IAP to all GBS-positive mothers and all preterm

deliveries, were cost-effective strategies. Strickland *et al* [50] calculated that in geographic areas where the maternal colonization rate is less than 10%, a universal screening program is not cost-effective. Fargason *et al* [51] reported that a risk-factor-based strategy increased the cost of averting one case by 94-112% compared to 51% for a screening-based strategy. The authors pointed out that prevention strategies are cost-effective when compared with the direct costs of caring for newborns with GBS sepsis.

Table 3 compares the results of some previous economic evaluation studies. The cost per GBS EOD case was estimated in one economic analysis by Mohle Boetani *et al* (1993) to be US \$33,800 (CDN \$52,129)[18] and in another analysis in 1994 [19] to be US \$67,229 (CDN \$103,687). Total pediatric costs for the US reported by Fargason *et al* [51] in 1997 were US \$41 million for a risk-factor-based strategy and US \$33 million for a screening-based strategy (screening at 26-28 weeks, IAP to colonized mothers with risk factors). The differences in cost-effectiveness study conclusions may be due to variability in maternal colonization rates, the frequency of EOD and management practices of neonates born to mothers treated with antibiotics [44].

As shown in Table 3, none of the studies has compared all five potential strategies. Mohle Boetani *et al* [18] have evaluated the vaccination strategy, but have not included the screening based strategy at 35-37 weeks which is one of the strategies recommended by the Society of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of Canada (SOGC) and the Centers for Disease Control (CDC). Rouse *et al* [19] have not included the vaccination strategy (hypothetical), and neither do Garland *et al* [41], Benitz *et al* [42], or Yancey *et al* [8]. The present study has included all of these major possible strategies including the vaccination strategy. Vaccination, although currently hypothetical, may be an effective prevention strategy in the future should it be licensed.

In addition, though some of the studies are referred by authors as 'economic evaluation' studies, there are some major methodological issues with them. For example the cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) study by Strickland *et al* [50] have not mentioned perspective and year of the study, also incremental cost effectiveness ratios are not calculated. Similarly the studies by Mohle Boetani *et al* [18] and Garland *et al* [41] as mentioned in the Table 3, have used several methods like CEA and cost benefit analysis

(CBA), but did not diferniiated between them. They also have mentioned 'societal perspective' in their study but have not included all the costs incurred such as 'indirect costs' etc.

As stated earlier, previous studies (Table 3) are primarily from the United as stated earlier, previous studies (Table 3) are primarily from the United States, and no economic evaluation studies have been published using the Canadian context. The present study has attempted to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of GBS-prevention strategies with respect to the population and costs for Alberta, which maybe more generalizable to Canada than the US studies.

	Mohle-	Rouse et	Yancey et al	Garland et al	Benitz et al
Variables	Boetani et al	al [19],	[8], 1994	[41], 1995	[42], 1999
	[18], 1993	1994	US \$ (CDN	Australian \$	US \$
	US \$ (CDN \$)	US \$	\$)	(CDN \$)	(CDN \$)
		(CDN \$) .	-		
1. Percentage of GBS-					
EOD cases prevented					
(%)					
. Strategy 1	0	0	-	0	0
2	55	69	-	80	64
3	-	86	-	-	-
4	57	50	-	38	-
5	59	-	-	-	-
2. Percentage of					
women given IAP (%)					
Strategy 1	0	0	0	0	0
2	10	18	0	9.8	17
3	-	27	-	-	-
4	4.5	3.4	4	1.3	-
5	-	-	-	-	-
3. Total costs (million					
\$)					
Strategy 1	294 (453)	0.19 (0.29)	-	10.7 (0.29)	-
2	228 (351)	0.69 (1.00)	-	8.62 (1.00)	-
3	-	0.085 (1.3)	-	-	-
4	278 (428)	0.112	-	-	-
5	163 (453)	(0.172)	-	-	
4. Intervention costs					
(million \$)					

 Table 3: Comparisons of the results of some previous GBS-EOD studies.

Strategy 1	0	-	-	0	-
2	41.3 (63.7)	-	-	0.15 (0.13)	-
3	-	-	-	-	-
4	95 (146.5)	-	-	1.93 (1.64)	-
5	42 (64.8)	-	-	-	-
5. Cost per case					
prevented					
Strategy 1	0	0	0	0	-
2	12.9 (19.9)	-	3 (4.7)	0.27 (4.2)	-
3	-	34.8 (53.7)	11.9 (18.3)	-	-
4	28.8 (44.4)	4.2 (6.5)	22.9 (35.3)	7.4 (6.3)	-
5	10.2 (15.7)	-	-	-	-
6. GBS vaccination	10 (15.4)	-	-	-	-
costs					
7. Early-onset disease	33,800	67,229	22,000	15,590	13,000
cost per case	(52,129)	(103,687)	(33,930)	(13,332)	(20,049)

- Not done.

Strategy 1: No interventionStrategy 2: No screening, IAP to women with risk factors.Strategy 3: Screening at 35-37 weeks and IAP to all colonized womenStrategy 4: Screening at 26-28 weeks and IAP to colonized women with risk factorsStrategy 5: GBS vaccination

Effectiveness of screening based strategies:

Randomized control trials (RCTs): Comparative reviews of four RCT studies are shown in Table 4. Tuppurainen *et al* [52] used the streptolatex test (sensitivity 84.2% and specificity 95.9%) to identify GBS-colonization status for women in labor. Randomization to the treatment or control group was performed using sequential sealed envelopes. 88 women were included in the treatment group and 111 women in the control group. EOD was noted in 1/88 vs. 5/111; the odds ratio (95% CI) of neonatal EOD was 0.12 (0.01-0.91) and p=0.231. Matorrus *et al* [53] randomized 121 women with positive-GBS culture during labor. Sixty women received IAP while 64 women in the control group did not receive any prophylaxis. Three cases of EOD were noted in the control group, none in the prophylaxis group; odds ratio (95% CI) was 0.0 (0-4.36). The difference was not statistically significant (p=0.137). The effect of IAP on neonatal colonization was examined by Easmon *et al* [54]. Their study included forty-nine women in the control group and thirty-eight women in the IAP group who received

12

penicillin or erythromycin. No newborn was colonized in the treatment group compared to 17 in the control group (p<0.001).

Studies>	Mattoras <i>et al</i> [53] 1991	Easmon <i>et al</i> [54] 1983	Boyer <i>et al</i> [17] 1986	Tuppurainen <i>et al</i> [52] 1989
Selection	Colonized women	Colonized women	Colonized	Heavily colonized
criteria based			women	women
on GBS status				
Number of				
women in each				
group				
IAP	60	49	83	88
Control	64	38	77	111
Odds Ratio of	0.0 (0-4.36)	-	0.0 (0-1.53)	0.12 (0.01-0.91)
neonatal EOD				
(95%CI)	``````````````````````````````````````			
P-values	0.137	<.001	0.06	0.231
(colonization)				,

Table 4: Methodological features and outcomes of randomized clinical trials of intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis (IAP) for neonatal GBS disease.

GBS: Group B streptococcus EOD: Early onset disease

Boyer and Gotoff [17] conducted a RCT of selective IAP with 83 women in the treatment group and 77 women in the control group. They reported a significant decrease in neonatal colonization (p<0.001) but not EOD, the odds ratio (95% CI) was 0.0 (0-1.53) and p = 0.06, after IAP. These studies were not powered to show differences in GBS-EOD in newborns. All the studies results were consistent in showing reductions in GBS colonization in pregnant women.

Cohort studies: Allardich *et al* [55] and Yow *et al* [56] showed that IAP decreases the neonatal colonization rate significantly (p = <0.001). Garland and Fleignen [40] showed significant reduction in EOD (p = 0.046). A pooled analysis of cohort studies showed significant reduction in neonatal colonization by IAP (RR: 0.11, 95% CI of 0.05, 0.27)[44].

A meta-analysis by Allen *et al* [57] in 1993 concluded that IAP is effective in preventing GBS-EOD. The pooled odds ratio indicated a 30-fold reduction in GBS-EOD infection with IAP, odds ratio 0.03 (CI 0.0013-0.17).

Effectiveness of a risk-factor-based strategy: There have been no prospective studies to date to evaluate the effectiveness of the risk-factor-based based strategy to decrease EOD.

Physicians Prevention Practices in Canada: In a recently published study, Davies *et al* [46] surveyed family practitioners and obstetricians in two regions of Canada in 1994 Alberta and Toronto), 1995 and 1997 to document GBS prevention practices. During 1995 and 1997, more obstetric care providers were screening at least 75% of pregnant women in their practices than they were in 1994 (p<0.001). There was a concurrent overall significant decrease in incidence of neonatal GBS disease during the same period. This study and US surveillance [5] have supported an association between improvements in prevention practice and substantial reductions in GBS-EOD.

Canadian guidelines for GBS prevention

In a consensus statement published by the Infectious Diseases and Immunization Committee and the Fetus and Newborn Committee of the Canadian Pediatric Society and the Maternal Fetal Medicine committee of the Society of Obstetricians and Gynecologists of Canada (SOGC) in August 1994 [58, 59], the following approaches were recommended for GBS prevention in Canada.

a) Universal screening of all pregnant women at 26-28 weeks gestation with a single combined vaginal-anorectal swab and selective IAP of GBS colonized women with identified risk factors (Table 5). The rationale given for recommending this strategy was that at 26-28 weeks obstetric care providers (OCPs) would be able to identify GBS-colonized women with premature labor, and therefore, the neonates who are at highest risk of GBS infections and complications. However, the chance of missing late acquisition of GBS by the mother is great because the predictive value of cultures done at 28 weeks is limited [16]. Criticisms of this strategy included concerns regarding the predictive value of prenatal cultures. Furthermore, there is some reluctance by some

OCPs to adopt this policy since it involves introducing a new practice (vaginal-rectal swabs) that has not been routinely performed at the 26-28 week visit [46].

Table 5: Risk factors for which Intrapartum Antibiotic Prophylaxis (IAP) is recommended.

	Risk Factors
1	Pre-term Labor (<37 weeks gestation)
2	Term Labor (>37 weeks Gestation)
	 a. Prolonged rupture of membranes. IAP should be given if labor and/or ruptured membrane is likely to continue beyond 18 hours (neonatal benefits are optimally achieved antibiotics are given at-least 4 hours prior to delivery). b. Maternal fever during labor (>38°C orally)
3	Previous delivery of a newborn with GBS disease regardless of current GBS colonization status
4	Previously documented GBS bacteriuria.

GBS: Group B streptococcus

b) No universal screening, but IAP for all women with identified risk factors (Table 5). This strategy has been suggested as being cost-effective [19] but is estimated to fail to prevent 25-30% of cases of EOD [18-20]. Reasons for this failure are infection in infants of mothers with rupture of membranes <12 hours, lack of maternal fever, and women who receive late prenatal care in whom GBS colonization is not recognized. Despite the fact that the strategy would give antibiotic prophylaxis in a large proportion of deliveries, it would at best fail to prevent at least 25% of all GBS disease cases, namely those occurring in infants born to asymptomatic carriers. Another criticism of the strategy was that it has never been studied in clinical trials.

In May 1996, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in the United States, issued new GBS prevention recommendations based on data from studies suggesting that if the screening cultures were collected closer to delivery, the predictive value of the test was higher [16]. In addition, screening late in the third trimester (35-37 weeks) was associated with lower likelihood of missing women with late acquisition of GBS [17]. These recommendations noted that the identification and management of women whose newborns might be at increased risk of GBS disease were acceptable by either of two methods [12].

c) Universal screening of all pregnant women at 35-37 weeks gestation with a single, combined vaginal-anorectal swab and the offer of IAP to all GBS-colonized women, and all mothers with preterm deliveries (Figure 2). With the screening-based approach, pregnant women with bacteriuria during the current pregnancy, who previously had an GBS-infected infant or had preterm labor, were recommended to receive IAP during labor. All women with a positive culture were recommended to receive IAP as early as possible. For women with negative culture, IAP against GBS is not recommended. The timing of screening (35-37 weeks) was justified because it addressed prophylaxis for term infants who account for over two-thirds of early-onset GBS disease. According to a study by Yancey et al [43], the sensitivity of late antenatal cultures for identifying colonization status at six or more weeks before delivery was only 43% and specificity was 85%. In contrast, cultures done between one and five weeks before delivery had a sensitivity of 89% and a specificity of 97%. Because of their very high risk, it was recommended that preterm infants receive prophylaxis routinely without need for culture. These guidelines suggest intrapartum antibiotics for preterm deliveries (unless a culture was already obtained and known to be negative for group B streptococcus). When this is not followed there is a chance of missing one-fourth of GBS-positive patients who might benefit from IAP [60]. Culturing specimens from both the anorectum and the vaginal introitus was also recommended as it increases the likelihood of GBS isolation by 5%-27% over vaginal culture alone [16, 61].

The screening-based strategy not only incorporates prenatal screening cultures, which identify women at the highest risk, but it also uses a risk-based approach in preterm deliveries where culture results are lacking. By moving the timing of cultures to later in gestation, there should be fewer false-negative results (or women with negative prenatal cultures who are actually colonized by the time they deliver) [67]. It also allows prophylaxis to start earlier (before complications like fever or prolonged membrane rupture develop), which may lead to higher effectiveness, or fewer antibiotic failures. It

has been shown recently that beginning antibiotics earlier during labor will be more effective in blocking transmission to the newborn [60].

Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC, 1996) and Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology of Canada (SOGC, 1997) recommendations.



d) No universal screening but IAP for all women with identified risk factors (Table 5).(This strategy is similar to the above mentioned (b) strategy recommended for Canada.).The risk-based approach (Figure 3) eliminates screening cultures for GBS.

Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC, 1996) and Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology of Canada (SOGC, 1997) recommendations.





- GBS: Group B streptococcus
- IAP: Intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis

IAP is given to women in the presence of any one of the following risk factors: preterm delivery, rupture of membranes 18 hours or longer, intrapartum fever greater than or equal to 38° C (100° F), a previous infant with GBS disease or GBS bacteriuria during the current pregnancy. This strategy should also be used in cases where universal screening is the policy, but either was not done or the test results are not available. These two strategies (c: screening-based and d: risk factor based) are not equivalent. The risk-based strategy has an approximate predicted efficacy of 60% compared with an 86% predicted efficacy of a fully implemented screening-based approach. Routine screening for GBS during pregnancy prevents more cases of EOD than the risk-based approach [62].

The risk-based prevention strategy also has several advantages. Without routine screening, using the risk-based approach is logistically easier and potentially less

expensive. It is also particularly applicable to settings in which women may receive little prenatal care and may not have been screened for GBS.

Proper choice of antibiotics is important in successful GBS-EOD prevention [60]. Adequate IAP consists of at least 1 dose of penicillin (5 million units) given intravenously at least 4 hours before birth [44]. If labor continues beyond 4 hours, penicillin (2.5 million units) should be administered every 4 hours until delivery. Intravenous administration of clindamycin (900 mg every 8 hours) or erythromycin (500 mg every 6 hours) until delivery is recommended for women allergic to penicillin [44].

In June 1997, a revised statement published by the Society of Obstetrics and Gynecology of Canada (SOGC) [63] mirrored these newer guidelines published by the CDC. The SOGC statement deems both the strategies to be appropriate "*until further Canadian data become available upon which to base the selection of the optimal strategy*" [63]. It is anticipated that the widespread increase in implementation of prevention strategies should substantially decrease the cost and suffering associated with each case of neonatal GBS disease. However, for this to occur, full adoption of all components of either guideline would be needed. This would include proper evaluation of risk factors for risk-based programs, and appropriate screening and culture techniques for screening-based programs. This ideal level of practice has not yet been reached in Canada [64].

IAP strategies may also not be consistently implemented in Canada because some populations of women may not obtain prenatal care or prenatal records are not reliably available to obstetricians at delivery (e.g., in remote parts of the country, or hard to reach populations). Additionally, in some populations, there may be a lack of adequate laboratories to allow processing of specimens, or the laboratories may not be using appropriate techniques [65]. Laboratories that fail to inoculate swabs onto selective-broth medium can miss 50% of carriers [12]. There is currently insufficient information regarding the efficacy (the extent to which medical interventions achieve health improvements under ideal circumstances) and effectiveness (the extent to which medical interventions achieve health improvements in real practice settings) of various preventive strategies to warrant universal application of a single IAP protocol in Canada. Efforts are currently underway for the development of a GBS vaccine that may be administered to women during pregnancy and result in protection of infants through the neonatal period and beyond via antibodies passively transferred from the mother. Vaccines may be better tools than IAP against the remaining burden of invasive disease in mothers and infants because they will not only prevent GBS-EOD, but also LOD (late-onset disease) and in-utero deaths, as well as possibly minimizing adverse reactions due to antibiotics and circumventing concerns regarding resistance. Vaccines might also prevent other effects of perinatal group B streptococcal infection, such as fetal loss in mid-pregnancy and preterm delivery of low-birth-weight infants. There are also other intangible benefits of GBS vaccine such as less invasive labor and peace of mind for the mother. Such polysaccharides-protein conjugate vaccines for GBS are currently in the developmental stage [4, 27-29, 31, 34] and evaluation of their potential effectiveness is important in determining research priorities and potential costeffectiveness or cost-benefit.

Recently published revised guidelines (2002) from the CDC [66] recommend the universal use of a screening-based strategy at 35-37 weeks gestation (a change from the previous recommendations of 1996). This change in guidelines is based on recent documentation in a large, retrospective, cohort study that indicated a strong protective effect using a strategy of screening at 35-37 weeks relative to a risk-based strategy [62]. This study used a stratified random sample from 629,912 live births in 1998-1999 in eight geographical areas in US and studied 5144 births including 312 newborns with GBS-EOD. The results showed that the risk of EOD was significantly lower among the infant of screened women than among those in the risk based group (adjusted relative risk, 0.46; 95% confidence interval, 0.36 to 0.60).

Presently, the strategy to affect the largest decrease in GBS disease in Canada remains controversial and there are currently two strategies endorsed as the standard of care. This study addresses the question, "How can the risk of GBS-EOD be minimized in Canadian newborns within the cost constraints of society?"

Limitations of current knowledge

Although the effectiveness of GBS prevention strategies has been addressed in the literature, no clinical trials have been conducted that directly compare the efficacy of the currently recommended prevention strategies. Conducting a study designed to find a statistically significant difference in efficacy between strategies might not be feasible as explained previously. Additionally, such a study may not provide directly relevant information regarding effectiveness. Although a few studies involving economic components and decision models [18, 19, 42, 64] have been described, they may not be relevant to the Canadian health care context. This study provides some costeffectiveness data for five GBS prevention strategies in context of Alberta, including for a hypothetical vaccine, as other alternatives are viewed as appropriate until GBS vaccines achieve licensure [66].

2.2 Economic Evaluation in Health

Drummond et al defined economic evaluation as "the comparative analysis of alternative courses of action in terms of both their costs and consequences"[68]. Health care managers are faced with decisions to set priorities for funding different health programs within a limited funding envelope. The choices are necessary because resources are limited, while wants/needs are often not as constrained. Economic evaluation provides information regarding which alternative is preferred in terms of providing the greatest potential health benefit under constrained resources [69]. Figure 4, adapted from a review by Torrance [70], outlines the components of economic evaluation for health care program. The aim of economic evaluation is to help ensure that the benefits of the chosen health care program are greater than the opportunity costs of the program [71]. Because of the presence of scarcity, society must make choices about which health care program to fund and which to forgo. The benefits associated with foregone health care programs or opportunities constitute opportunity costs [71]. For example, in the absence of a budgetary increase, use of resources to establish a screening program for GBS colonization for all pregnant mothers would potentially result in fewer resources being available for a second program. Allocation of resources

to the GBS screening program may only be reasonable if the health gains per dollar spent exceed those of the forgone opportunity. Thus, one way to know which is the better use of resources is to estimate the costs (resources used) and benefits (health outcomes) of each program.



Different types of economic evaluations use the concept of opportunity cost, depending upon the question being addressed. If the question is one of *allocative efficiency* (e.g., GBS-EOD prevention program competes with another prevention program), then a cost-benefit study is more appropriate. Allocative efficiency is about *whether* to do something, or how *much* of it to do, rather than how to do it [69]. Cost-

benefit analysis deals with allocative efficiency, helping to decide whether a health care program should be implemented or expanded, taking into account opportunity costs incurred by not allocating the resources elsewhere. If the outcomes of two health care programs differ, then a common denominator in monetary terms is established.

If the question is one of *technical efficiency* (e.g., with the fixed amount of resource available, what is the most efficient way of preventing GBS early-onset disease in newborns?), then a cost-effectiveness analysis (CEA) or cost-utility, which addresses quality of life, is appropriate. The combination of technically efficient inputs that minimize the cost of achieving a given level of output is that which is cost effective [69]. Technical efficiency is about *how* best to deliver a program or to achieve the given objective [72].

The current study is a CEA, and thus more detail will be presented on this type of economic evaluation. CEA seeks to answer the following question: given that it has been decided that a goal is to be achieved, what is the best way of doing so or what is the best way of spending a given budget [72]? CEA is useful in comparing the different alternatives to achieve the same goals. In the present study, the evaluation compares the four GBS prevention strategies with a strategy that includes no intervention. It assesses medically relevant outcomes such as cases-prevented. Another example of a cost-effectiveness study is one by Mohle-Boetani *et al* [18] that compared the cost-effectiveness of various GBS-EOD prevention strategies for the US in 1994.

There are two forms of CEA. The first form, also known as *cost minimization analysis*, is used to determine the least costly option among several alternatives that will yield an equivalent outcome. The second form of CEA, which is used in this study, looks at alternatives with different costs and effects within a fixed budget. In this instance, the strategy that would maximize efficiency would be chosen. If an option has higher costs and lower effectiveness than another option, it is strongly dominated by that other option [73]. One alternative is said to be *dominated* by another if the first both costs more and is less effective. When this is the case, the dominated alternative normally may be removed from consideration. Whenever more than two options are evaluated in CEA, "extended dominance" can occur which is of special interest in

population-wide decisions (for example the supply of screening tests). The term extended dominance describes a state where a strategy under study is both less effective and more costly than a linear combination of two other strategies under consideration. However, decisions based on extended dominance raise questions of inequity in the provision of health care [73] because one proportion of population may receive an inferior option while the remainder will receive a superior option.

A simple framework for decision-making can further illustrate the idea of combining cost and effectiveness [74]. A new treatment that is less costly but with better outcomes than the conventional care option is preferred and is considered as a better use of health care resources. The A1 and A2 boxes of the *decision-making matrix* in Figure 5 reflect this scenario. If, without increasing the cost, a new health program can improve health outcomes, it is also an efficient use of health care resources as shown in box B1. The three boxes contain crosses where the new treatment would be dominated by conventional care. In the gray areas within the matrix, the new treatment results in lower costs but a worse outcome, or alternatively a better outcome but at higher costs. Because treating the same number of patients with this option will entail allocating more resources to them and less to others, judgment is required to decide whether extra resources should be used for the gains in health. Here it becomes a question of allocative efficiency, which is beyond the focus of CEA as described above. Alternatively, an *incremental analysis* of costs and consequences can inform us how much extra money is required to achieve a given unit of health gain from the new strategy. Incremental analysis refers to the process of estimating the additional cost per unit of outcome achieved when comparing one intervention with another (more expensive and more effective) form of intervention [69]. A ratio is produced when dividing the incremental cost by the incremental effectiveness from the two strategies. Such ratios are often referred to as "incremental cost-effectiveness ratios" (ICERs).



Figure 5: Decision making matrix $\sqrt{}$ = yes; X = no; X $\sqrt{}$ = indifferent; JR = judgment required.

Source: Adapted from Sackett and Oxman, eds. 1995 [91].

Thus, the ICER describes the extra cost per unit of health effect gained and aids judgments about whether such gains in health are worthwhile. The results of incremental cost-effectiveness analyses can be presented using the "cost effectiveness plane" [92] (see Figure 6). The intersection of the axes indicates the baseline position. For example, a new intervention that brought about an increase in costs overall but was also associated with improvements in effectiveness would be in Quadrant I. For a new intervention in Quadrant I, the funding decision depends on a judgment as to whether the increase in effectiveness justifies the increase in cost saving and the reduction in effectiveness. For interventions that have incremental evaluation results that move them into Quadrants II or IV, the funding decision is more straightforward.



Figure 6: The cost-effectiveness plane

Adapted from Black [92]

2.3 Decision analysis

Often randomized trials among a study patient cohort are conducted in order to estimate the real costs and health benefits of alternative options or treatments. However, sole reliance on this information presents a problem. As noted by Benitz *et al* [42], there is no possibility of having a randomized clinical trial for GBS prevention strategies, as more than 100,000 women are needed for each group respectively to do such a trial. Additionally, randomized trials do not directly address effectiveness as opposed to efficacy, nor do they address the uncertainties and tradeoffs associated with a choice among alternative strategies. Decision analysis is a common method for performing an economic evaluation, using randomized trial data or good observational data as input. Decision analysis evaluates the uncertainties involved in choice of options/strategies, particularly for complex problems for which definitive, randomized controlled trials are lacking but good observational data (prospective or retrospective data) are available [75].

Decision analysis is the application of explicit, quantitative methods for analyzing decisions under conditions of uncertainty. Such analysis can be used as a
means of modeling a decision problem, using cost-effectiveness as a decision criterion [77]. Decision analysis is useful in clinical situations where uncertainty is present and where there are important tradeoffs [76]. Though decision analysis can be a useful tool in decision-making, it cannot replace the human expertise and judgment required to make good decisions [78].

Decision analysis methods

There are several approaches to decision analysis modeling. Decision analysis using decision trees is the most widely accepted method and is relevant to clear modeling of prevention effectiveness [77]. There are other forms of modeling that are commonly used in published decision analyses, including Markov models, and Monte Carlo simulation. Markov models are useful to model the transitions between different clinical conditions that may occur over time. Monte Carlo simulation can be used to simultaneously model the uncertainty associated with all variables of the model, and to "track" individual patients through time. However, because of the nature of GBS EOD prevention strategies (screening and intervention takes place during and around pregnancy and delivery time of the women, and does not involve different clinical conditions occurring over time), a simple decision tree was used here.

The decision-analytic approach suggested by Weinstein *et al* [79] has been used to set up the model used in this thesis. The basic steps of the approach, described below, are also summarized in Figure 7:

1) The first step is to identify and bound the decision problem. This involves identifying the objectives of the analysis (i.e., estimating effectiveness within resource constraints), alternative actions, and sources of clinical information. For the present study, details of this step are discussed in the Methods section. The decision-maker next specifies the possible clinical states of the patient at different points in time and other considerations such as financial costs, etc. The first step of analysis is to simply list each of these considerations. The structuring of these component parts is the task of the second step.

2) The second step in decision analysis is to structure the decision problem. After identifying the components of the decision problem, they are structured in a logical and temporal sequence. The final product of this step is a decision tree, which is especially helpful in highlighting the sequential nature of events and decisions over time. The details of decision tree structured for this study, choices, probabilistic events and outcomes, are explained later in the Methods section.

3) Step three of a decision analysis involves characterizing the information needed to fill in the structure, identifying the nature of uncertainties and valuing outcomes that are addressed in model structure. It is important to understand the sources of uncertainty, and explore sources of data that can clarify the nature of the uncertainty. Sensitivity analysis is used to explore how sensitive the results of the analysis are to the uncertainty inherent in the estimates used for variables.

4) After step three, a decision analysis involves the decision modeling. Once the decision trees are constructed and valuing of outcomes is performed, the model is analyzed by 'averaging out and folding back', which enables the decision-maker to compare in quantitative terms the cost-effectiveness of alternative courses of action [75]. The value of all possible branches at each chance node is averaged out by multiplying the probability of each branch by the value attached to it and summing the values of all branches at the node. Then *folding back* occurs along the most favorable value (e.g., the highest value if it is effectiveness or the lowest value if it is cost). Then the decision tree calculates *expected values*, or mean, which is the weighted average of the possible outcomes, the weights being the corresponding probabilities (i.e., probability-weighted outcomes). By this sequential process of averaging out and folding back along the branches of the decision node and calculating expected values, one can derive the preferred strategy for the clinical decision [79].



5) The final step in decision analysis is to choose a preferred course of action. For example, referring to the decision matrix in Figure 5, if a strategy is more effective in preventing GBS in newborns at the same or a lower cost (boxes A1 and B1), then this may be a preferred alternative. However, as an example if a strategy falls in box C1 in the matrix, it is considered to be more effective in preventing GBS, but it is also more expensive to use. Under a fixed health care budget, adopting this strategy will imply less resources allocated to other programs, which is the opportunity cost of funding the program. It is important to perform a sensitivity analysis on important variables to estimate the robustness of the results.

2.4 Other economic evaluation issues

Perspective of the study

The present analysis is conducted from the "health care payer's perspective" i.e., costs incurred, gained and saved are within an Alberta health care sector (Calgary Health Region, patients and care givers) including other public sectors such as long term care. Societal perspective (which incorporates all costs and all health benefits regardless of who incurs the costs and who obtains the benefits/effects) was not used in the present study. Costs are expressed in 2000 Canadian dollars. Resource costs of a health intervention or program include: capital costs (building, equipment, etc.), staffing costs (physicians, nurses, etc.), consumable costs (drugs, injections, dressings, etc.), non-patient related costs (overhead costs) and costs incurred by patients and their families (for childcare etc.) [69]. These are referred to as direct costs, which are used for baseline analysis of this study. Because the perspective of health care payer is considered in this study, indirect costs such as cost of loss of productivity are excluded from the baseline analysis (i.e., decisions that are made at a payer level do not consider these indirect costs).

Discounting

Costs and monetary outcomes must generally be *discounted* appropriately [75]. Discounting is a method used for adjusting the value of future costs and benefits. The basis for discounting is the time value of money, which states a dollar gained today is

worth more than a dollar gained in the future. Discounting has been rationalized in health economics as individuals may exhibit a "positive time preference" [80]. This means that persons tend to favor present gains in health over future gains, therefore preferring to be healthier now than in the future. There are number of reasons why individuals may have a positive rate of time preference: (a) The future is uncertain, resulting in a preference of benefits today rather than benefits in the future. (b) With positive economic growth, individuals might expect to be wealthier in future, so the incremental impact of a unit of wealth gained or lost in the future is less than if gained or lost now. (c) One can usually obtain a positive return when making a riskless investment, so there is an opportunity cost of not having resources available now [68]. Future costs are discounted to account for the time value of money, and future health benefits are discounted to account for the delay in satisfaction from these outcomes. Discounting of non-monetary benefits is more controversial, since no consensus among studies exists that states that a year of good health now is more valuable than a year of good health in the future [80]. Usual discount rates vary from 5% to 10% per year. For example, Mohle-Boetani et al estimated total costs of long term care for 60 years using a 5% discount rate [18]. The CCOHTA (The Canadian Coordinating Office for Health Technology Assessment) guideline [90] recommends the base case discount rate as 5% per year. They recommend using the same discount rate for both outcomes and costs to avoid paradoxical results. In the present study discounting for meningitis long-term sequelae variable was considered at a base rate of 5% per year as per CCOHTA guideline [90]. In sensitivity analyses 0% (no discounting), 3% rate for comparability with future studies required by the Washington Panel reference case [90] and 8% [79] were adopted.

Sensitivity analysis (SA)

SA involves varying the assumptions over a range of clinically plausible probabilities and costs employed in the analysis and reexamining the results to determine the effects of this variation on the conclusions of the study. In the present study, one-way sensitivity analysis was conducted to assess the effect of changes in the baseline values (Table 6) on the cost per case prevented and on ICERs for each intervention to assess the robustness of the conclusions. This approach is useful in determining where uncertainty about a key parameter's value could have a substantial impact on the conclusion [81]. Each uncertain component of the evaluation was varied individually, while the others retained their base-case specifications. Multivariate sensitivity analysis can be useful in assessing the robustness of the estimated overall ICER to simultaneous variation in multiple variables; however, this requires simulation techniques that were not considered necessary for the present analysis.

For sensitivity analysis, the analyst must (a) choose which variables to vary and which to treat as fixed, (b) determine the amount of variation from the base value, and (c) determine how much change in the base results is acceptable or constitutes a robust finding. Thus, the results of sensitivity analysis may depend on many subjective choices made by the analyst [81].

CHAPTER THREE: METHODS

3.1 Data

Sources of data

This study was conducted with ethical approval from the University of Calgary Conjoint Health Research Ethics Board (CHREB).

For use in economic evaluation, there are various ways to collect data on cost and effectiveness, such as from clinical trials, observational studies and costing studies. However, the problem of using published data is that it is not always relevant to the analysis [68]. There are currently limited effectiveness data and no Canadian costing data available for GBS prevention strategies. As a result, only part of the data in this analysis is drawn from other Canadian sources, US studies, and the published international literature. The majority is derived from local Alberta sources (Alberta GBS study Group, Davies *et al* [6]). Population estimates of pregnant women were based upon *Vital statistics 1995-1999* [84], Alberta.

Probabilities and input variables

All the probabilities and input variables, their sources and ranges used in sensitivity analysis, are listed in Table 6. Expected value formulas were set up and DATA 3.8.5 software was used to perform the calculations.

 Table 6: Summary of the variables.

Variable	probabilities	Reference/Sources	Range
Pregnant women screened	1	Routine prenatal care in Alberta is 100%	0.80-1
for GBS in prenatal care		[84]	
GBS colonization rate in	0.19	[6]	0.12-0.40
pregnant women.			[49]
Risk-factors & labor	0.23	[1]	0.18-0.30
complications present			
Anaphylactic reactions	0.0001	[85]	0.00009-
after IAP.			0.0003
Adverse reactions to	0.003	[86]	0.001-0.004
GBS* protein-			
polysaccharide vaccine			
Early-onset disease,	0.0012	[6]	0.00044-
Canada			0.021
Meningitis, early-onset	0.14	[6]	0.10-0.18
disease			
Long term sequelae from	0.21	[18]	0.18-0.25
meningitis			
Septicemia, early-onset	0.74	[6]	0.64-0.80
disease			
Pneumonia, early-onset	0.12	[6]	0.10-0.15
disease			
Early, infants ≥34 weeks	0.98	Transplacental transfer of antibody is not	0.94-0.99
gestation		consistently achieved until 34 weeks of	
	0.00	gestation [86]	0.00.1
Vaccine effectiveness,	0.90	90% out of 38,000 newborns (\geq 34	0.80-1
infants ≥34 weeks gest.		weeks) [18].	
Early, infants <34 weeks	0	[0% out of 38,000 newborns (<34 weeks)	0
gestation			0.50.1
Women eligible to receive		Assumption (see text)	0.50-1
IAP		1 1000/	
GBS-Early-onset disease	0	Antibiotics were assumed 100%	-
after IAP		effective. See text	0.00.1
Efficacy IAP		Assumption (see text)	0.80-1
Probability of pregnant	0.90	[18]	0.80-1
women vaccinated	0.07		
Discount rate for long	0.05	CCOHTA [90]	0-0.08
term care (meningitis long			
term sequelae).	l	l	

IAP: Intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxis

GBS: Group B streptococcus

•

Costs

Direct medical costs used in the baseline analysis of this study included the cost of interventions (IAP, vaccination, their administration and side effects costs), laboratory costs, cost of care including physician's cost for pregnant women, and costs for treating GBS disease in the newborn (including the cost of long-term care sequelae of GBS-meningitis at a discounted rate of 5%). As this study is from the health care payer's perspective, the indirect non-medical costs (i.e., productivity costs) are not included. All costs were evaluated in 2000 Canadian dollars. The estimate of daily hospital cost obtained from CHR was multiplied by a median length of hospital stay (11 days for septicemia and 17 days for meningitis) to calculate the costs for GBSsepticemia and GBS-meningitis [18]. For GBS-EOD short-term treatment and GBSpneumonia the estimation was based on a weighted-average of all the patients in the CHR database, which consisted of patients from all three hospitals: Peter Lougheed Centre, Foothills Medical Centre, and Rockyview General Hospital. To capture the variability among patients with different disease severity and length of stay (LOS), the minimum and maximum costs of GBS disease and range of LOS were taken into consideration. The cost data was available for GBS-EOD only, showing a LOS range of 1 day-118 days. We have included the costs of adverse reactions to antibiotics and vaccination. All the cost estimates, their sources and the cost-ranges used in the sensitivity analysis are listed in Table 7.

The cost of penicillin (2 doses) and its administration (20 minutes to administer two doses) were derived from pharmacy database and an estimate of nursing wages. The cost of caring for women with adverse reactions to intrapartum antibiotics was estimated as two days of hospital costs [18] and for adverse reactions to the vaccine as one day of hospital cost in a regular ward of the hospital.

Limitations of cost estimates

The variability in the cost estimates among patients with different disease severity and length of stay may not have been captured in this study, as the data for different GBS clinical conditions such as pneumonia and meningitis were not available from the CHR database. However, costs for GBS-EOD were available and demonstrated a large range between minimum and maximum costs (reflecting the range of LOS of 1 day - 118 days). Sensitivity analysis was performed using this range (Table 7).

S. No	Variable	Base case value \$	Reference/Sources	Range \$	Remarks
	Direct Costs				
1	Maternal costs: Maternal rectovaginal cultures for GBS	28.08	CLS (Calgary Laboratory services) Personal communication. (Pauline Butt on 20 April, 01)	20-30	Includes materials for specimen collection, reagents used, technical salaries, specimen transportation, report generation & distribution, and corporate and facility overhead.
2	Maternal intrapartum antibiotics including administration cost	24.00	Pharmacy, Calgary Health Region (CHR) Personal communication with Teresa Rusk on 06 July, 01)	20-30	Average 2 doses of antibiotic per patient. Spaetgens <i>et al</i> (49) have reported the IAP in use in Alberta region as follows: 58% Ampicillin, 20% Penicillin, 10% Clindamycin, 12% others like erythromycin, gentamycin etc.
3	GBS vaccination	25.00	Calgary Health Region (CHR) travel clinic.	10 - 80	Hypothetical, Average costs of most of the vaccines in Canada. Upper range is kept high to compare with other conjugate vaccine such as Prevnar.
4	Treatment for adverse reactions to intrapartum antibiotics	2151.00	Health Information Services case costs from CHR. Two days of hospital costs [18]	1075.5- 3226.5	[18]
5	Adverse reactions to vaccine	1,075.50	Health Information Services case costs from CHR. One day of hospitalization cost [18].	1075.5- 3226.5	[18]
6	Neonatal Costs Short term treatment of neonatal GBS	26222.50	[18] Av. cost GBS/day x 17 = Meningitis	-	[18]

 Table 7: Baseline estimates of the costs.

	meningitis case				
7	Long term care for neonatal GBS meningitis with major neurological sequelae.	757,761.30	Total cost of care in a long-term care facility for dementia for 60 years.	631467- 884030	Costs were based on use of nursing home care, use of medications, use of community support services by caregivers and unpaid caregiver time[87]. Varied 50 and 70 years of care for SA.
8	Short term treatment of neonatal GBS Septicemia	22,154.50	Health Information Services case costs from CHR.	-	[18]
9	Short term treatment of neonatal GBS pneumonia	23,018.50	Health Information Services case costs from CHR + Physician's costs from Alberta health and wellness, personal communication Mr. Brett Armitage, claims branch on 06 June 02.	-	Includes costs directly attributable to patients like drug cost, surgical supplies etc.
10	GBS-Early-onset disease	43,228.30	Health Information Services case costs from CHR.	1542.5- 182015	Health Information Services case costs from CHR. (LOS 1-118 days)

GBS: Group B streptococcus

IAP: Intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxis

Prevnar: Pneumococcal 7-valent conjugate vaccine

Note: Health Information Services case costs from CHR from personal communication with

Decision tree and baseline assumptions

The decision tree for the current study shown in Figure 8 was constructed using TreeAge DATA 3.5.8 software. Time in the decision tree, by convention, flows from left to right as shown in Figure 8. The tree starts with a decision node (square) that represents the decision regarding the most appropriate neonatal GBS-EOD prevention strategy. The chance nodes (circles) here represent probabilistic events. Branches emanating from the chance nodes represent the possible outcomes of the events, leading ultimately to outcomes represented by triangular nodes/ payoffs. The structure of the tree is incomplete as shown in figure 8, as the entire tree with all the probabilistic events listed for strategies 2 through 5 is very large.

Kelly Roy and Blair Thompson on 20 Oct, 02.

Strategy 1 starts from decision node and branches into GBS and no GBS. GBS further branches into EOD and LOD. Both of them in turn branch into morbidity and mortality (including stillbirths) branches. The morbidity branches have three uncertain clinical outcomes: 1) meningitis, 2) pneumonia, and 3) septicemia. Meningitis branches into meningitis with long-term care sequelae and meningitis without long-term care sequelae (Figure 8).



Figure 8: Decision tree: comparing four strategies for group B streptococcal (GBS) disease with no intervention. The square indicates a decision node; circles, chance nodes; and rectangles, outcomes. Baseline assumptions (probabilities) are included for each branch point.

GBS EOD:	Group B streptococcus early onset disease.
LTC:	long term care sequelae

Strategy 2 from decision node branches into risk factor present or absent. This further branches into IAP given or not, then into IAP adverse reaction present/absent. After that, the branches follow Strategy 1 pattern.

38

Strategy 3 is different from strategy 2, it starts by branching into screening at 35-37 weeks or not, then GBS colonization present or not. Then other branches continue as strategy 2.

Strategy 4 is similar to strategy 3 except the screening is performed at 26-28 weeks and IAP is offered to only colonized women who have risk-factors present, so the decision tree flows accordingly, then it is the same as strategy 3.

Strategy 5 starts from decision node dividing into two branches vaccinated or not. If vaccinated, than it divides further in gestational age >=34 weeks or less, then antibodies present or not. The end branches and payoffs are same as strategy 1.

Description of strategies (see Table 6 for baseline assumptions):

Strategy 1: No prevention strategy used. This strategy serves as baseline comparator for this decision analysis model as the "no intervention" option.

If no prevention strategies were used, the neonatal group B streptococcus disease rate would be 0.12% [1] out of which 12% of EOD cases would develop meningitis. Long term sequelae occurred in 21% of meningitis cases [18], pneumonia in 14% cases and septicemia in 74% cases [6].

Strategy 2: No universal screening but IAP for all women with identified risk factors (Table 2). This strategy may also be used in cases where universal screening is the policy but screening either was not done or the test results were not available.

The strategy developed here is based on Alberta and Canadian data. The study from Canada indicated that if screening had occurred as expected among mothers of neonates with GBS, and GBS-positive mothers had been identified as being at risk, then 46 of 78 (59%) of the EOD cases that occurred in 1992 would have been potentially prevented [1]. If 22.6% of these GBS-positive women develop labor complications [82] and if all high-risk women were identified prenatally, then IAP would be administered to 13% of all pregnant women. Based on this, we estimate that strategy 2 (risk-based strategy) would prevent 59% of EOD (as in 1992, 74% of neonatal GBS disease in Canada was EOD [1]) and 44% of all GBS cases.

Strategy 3: Universal screening of all pregnant women at 35-37 weeks gestation with a single combined vaginal-anorectal swab and the offer of IAP to all GBS-colonized women, preterm infants and infants who were not screened, but have risk factors. The SOGC and the CDC currently recommend strategy 3 as one of the two alternatives for GBS-EOD prevention.

The present study assumes that 100% of women would receive pre-natal care and that 19.5% of all women screened would be colonized with GBS [83]. These percentages are varied in the sensitivity analysis. If all colonized women received IAP, 19.5% of all pregnant women would receive IAP. Implementation of this strategy could prevent 86% of EOD among women who are screened [19]and 64% of all neonatal disease would be prevented. The percentage of prenatal care has been varied 80% and 90% in the sensitivity analysis.

Strategy 4: Universal screening at 26-28 weeks gestation with a single combined vaginal-anorectal swab and the offer of IAP to GBS-colonized women with identified risk factors only. Although strategy 4 above is not included in the most recent Canadian guidelines, it has been included in this analysis because of indications that many Canadian obstetric care providers may still be using it [46].

The present study assumes that 100% of Canadian women would receive prenatal care and that 100% of women will be screened for GBS during a routine prenatal appointment (for sensitivity analysis we have varied prenatal care for 80% and 90% women). Nineteen and half percent of pregnant women would be detected as carriers [6] and 23% of these colonized women would have risk factors present [1]. If all high-risk women received IAP then 4.5% of all pregnant women would receive prophylactic antibiotics. Forty-six of seventy-eight (59%) infants with GBS disease in this study had mothers who were GBS carriers and had labor complications [1]. Thus the implementation of strategy 4 could prevent 59% of EOD among women who are screened, and 44% of all neonatal disease would be prevented.

Strategy 5: Maternal GBS vaccination with a presumptive candidate vaccine (hypothetical). Strategy 5 is also not included in the guidelines, but a GBS vaccine that elicits high concentrations of transplacentally transmissible immunoglobulin G (IgG)

1

would make third-trimester immunization feasible as a strategy for preventing GBS infection in neonates.

A baseline vaccine coverage of 90% was chosen for this study considering that some patients may not accept the vaccine or not have prenatal care and also that some physicians may choose not to offer the vaccine to their patients [18]. Transplacental transfer of antibody is not consistently achieved until 34 weeks of gestation [86]. Assuming that 90% of infants born at or after 34 weeks of gestation to vaccinated mothers would acquire antibody titers transplacentally, this would prevent EOD, but no infants born before 34 weeks of gestation would be protected. Thus, 81% (90% of 90%) of GBS disease among infants born at or after 34 weeks of gestation would be prevented. Since 98% of cases of neonatal GBS disease occur in infants born at or after 34 weeks of gestation [84], vaccination of 90% of pregnant women would prevent 79% (81% of 98%) of neonatal GBS Disease. In contrast to the above four strategies, the vaccine is expected to prevent both EOD and LOD and have no impact on antibiotic resistance [18]

Other assumptions used in this study are: (a) that culture is 100% sensitive in identifying colonized women as there is no practical way to validate this assumption (b) the IAP (antibiotics) would be administered in a timely fashion according to each strategy protocol though it may not be in real practice. Failure to adhere strictly to a strategy protocol will change its effectiveness in practice [19], and (c) IAP can prevent only EOD and not LOD.

Valuing outcomes

The total costs, average cost per case prevented, incremental costs and ICERs were calculated for all the strategies. A strategy was considered inferior by dominance if another strategy yielded greater effectiveness at a lower cost. If a strategy yielded a greater effectiveness at a higher cost, then the magnitude of the extra cost needed to achieve an extra unit of effectiveness was considered. The ICER is the additional cost of one strategy as compared with another divided by its additional effectiveness.

Intervention Costs: Intervention costs for each strategy were calculated by adding all intervention costs i.e., IAP (costs of medicine and its administration), screening costs (laboratory costs), vaccination costs, maternal antibiotics anaphylactic reactions and adverse reaction to the vaccine costs.

Number of GBS-EOD cases prevented. The number of GBS-EOD cases was calculated by multiplying total number of pregnant women {total number of deliveries (38,000)} with the probability of incidence rate GBS-EOD. Then the number of GBS-EOD cases prevented was calculated by multiplying the number of GBS-EOD cases with the probability of GBS cases preventable by each prevention strategy.

Cost per case prevented: Calculated by dividing intervention costs with number of cases prevented.

Total Costs: Calculated by adding intervention costs to the treatment cost of GBS-EOD.

Cost-Reductions: Calculated by subtracting cost of treating GBS cases if no prevention strategy was used (total costs of strategy 1) with total costs of each strategy (e.g., total cost of strategy 1 – total cost of strategy 2).

Sensitivity analysis

One-way sensitivity analysis (the value of a single variable is changed and the analysis is performed again) was performed in this study to assess the robustness of the conclusions. Each uncertain component of the evaluation was varied individually, while the others retained their base-case specifications. The ranges of values used for the SA are listed in Tables 6 and 7.

CHAPTER FOUR: RESULTS

4.1 Baseline analysis

Prior to analyzing the decision tree, the validity of the decision model was evaluated to determine if the results produced by the "Strategy 1: no intervention:" option reflected the annual incidence of GBS disease in newborns in Alberta, Canada. The "Strategy 1: no Intervention:" option was structured to reflect the annual pregnancy rate in women in Alberta, Canada and the risk of giving birth to newborns with GBS disease. The analysis appears to be internally valid because the total number of cases of group B streptococcal disease produced by the "Strategy 1: no intervention:" option was 46, based on a birth cohort of 38,000 which is equivalent to the annual incidence of 1.2 per thousand live births per year noted in the previous Canada-wide study [1].

Results	Strategy-1	Strategy-2	Strategy-3	Strategy-4	Strategy-5
No. of mothers given IAP (%)	N/A	4940 (13)	7600 (20)	1710 (4.5)	N/A
# of GBS cases per year (%)	46 (0)	19 (41)	6 (14)	19 (41)	9 (20)
# GBS cases prevented (%)	N/A	27 (59)	40 (86)	27 (59)	37 (79)
Intervention costs (CDN.\$K)	N/A	211.8	1,252.0	1,109.4	965
Cost per case prevented (CDN.\$K)	N/A	7.8	31.3	41.1	26
Total Annual Costs (CDN.\$K)	1,979.3	846.7	1,259.0	1,748.2	1,717
Cost-Reduction (compared to strategy 1) (CDN.\$K)	N/A	1,132.6	720.3	231.1	262.3

Table 8: Impact of five	GBS	prevention	strategies	in Al	berta,	Canada.
		1	<u> </u>			

GBS:Group B streptococcusIAP:Intra-partum antibiotic prophylaxisCDN.\$K:Canadian dollars in thousands

N/A: Not applicable

Table 8 shows the impact of five prevention strategies using baseline assumptions from Tables 3 and 4. Forty-six cases of GBS-EOD among the birth cohort of 38,000 births can be expected with strategy 1 (no intervention). Under the baseline assumptions, strategy 3 is most effective as it prevents 86% cases of GBS-EOD compared to 59%, 79%, and 59% cases by strategies 2, 5, and 4 respectively. As estimated in section 3.4, the number of mothers receiving IAP for strategy 3 (20%) is also more than strategies 2 (13%) and 4 (4.5%). Total annual costs (in thousands) for strategy 1 were \$1,979.3 compared to strategies 2, 3, 4, 5 which were respectively \$847, \$1,259, \$1,748 and \$1,717 with the cost-reductions of \$1,132.6, \$720.3, \$231.1, \$262.3 respectively. Thus all the four strategies (2,3,4 and 5) reduces or save costs as compared to strategy 1 (no intervention).

Table 9 shows the CEA from the baseline decision analysis. All the costs are in 2000 Canadian dollars. The expected cost of strategy 2 is \$212 thousands, the expected cost of strategy 3 is \$1,242 thousands, the expected cost of strategy 4 is \$1,107 thousands, and the expected cost of strategy 5 is \$965 thousands (Figure 9). As shown in Figure 9 strategy 4 (screening based at 26-28 weeks) is dominated by strategy 5 (vaccination). No strategy was eliminated by extended dominance. The average cost per case prevented ratio for strategy 2 was \$7,839, for strategy 3 was \$31,047, and for strategy 5 was \$26,090. Incremental costs of strategy 5 were \$965 thousands compared to strategy 2, and \$277 thousands for strategy 3 compared to strategy 2 and 3 cases prevented for strategy 3 compared to strategy 2 and 3 cases prevented for strategy 3 compared to strategy 2 and 3 cases prevented for strategy 3 compared to strategy 4 cost and the incremental effectiveness, an incremental cost effectiveness ratio (ICER) of \$75 thousands as estimated between strategy 2 and 5 and an ICER of \$92 thousands between strategy 5 and 3.

 Table 9: Base-line cost-effectiveness analysis.

Strategies	Cost (CDN \$ in thousands)	Incremental Cost (CDN \$ in thousands)	Effectiveness	Incremental Effectiveness	Cost/Eff. (Cost per case prevented) (CDN \$ in thousands)	ICER (CDN \$ in thousands)
1	0.0	0.0	(Undefined)	-	-	-
 2	212	212	27	27	8	8
5	965	754	37	10	26	75
3	1,242	277	40	3	31	92

ICER: Incremental cost effectiveness ratio

\$

Note: The above Table excludes strategies, which are dominated in either the standard or extended sense. The "strategy 4: screening based at 26-28 weeks" is dominated by "strategy 5: Vaccination". Thus it is eliminated and not included in the table above.



Number of group B streptococcus cases prevented.

Figure 9: Cost-effectiveness graph

Data on effectiveness and costs can be interpreted in light of the "decision making matrix" explained in section 3 and shown in Figure 5. According to the baseline CEA analysis results (Table 9) strategy 3 will fall in the cell C1, greater effectiveness but costs more, thus judgment is required as to whether the more costly strategy is worthwhile in terms of additional effectiveness. Strategy 2 will fall in A3, which also requires judgment, as it is less costly, but also less effective than strategy 3. Strategy 5 falls in square B2, which is neutral, there is no difference in either costs or effectiveness.

Summary: All three strategies (2, 3 and 5) appear to be preferable to strategy 1 with regard to both costs and effectiveness (no intervention) but strategy 3, screening at 35-37 weeks, is more effective than strategies 2 and 5.

Baseline analysis cost-effectiveness analysis excluding strategy 5

Since strategy 5 (vaccination) is hypothetical, the baseline analysis costeffectiveness analysis was repeated after excluding strategy 5 from the CEA analysis. ICER for the remaining two strategies, 2 and 5 were recalculated as shown in the Table 10 below.

Strategies	Cost (CDN \$ in thousands)	Incremental Cost (CD \$ in thousands)	Effectiveness	Incremental Effectiveness	Cost/Eff. (Cost per case prevented)	ICER (CDN \$ in thousands)
1	0.0	0.0	(Undefined)	-	(CDN \$ in thousands)	
2	212	212	27	27	8	8
3	1,242	1030	40	13	31	79

Table	10:	Base-line	cost-effectiveness	analysis	excluding	strategy 5.
1 4010		10400 mm		and yord	onoraaning	buraces, o.

ICER: Incremental cost effectiveness ratio

By taking a ratio of the incremental cost and the incremental effectiveness, an ICER of \$79 thousands is generated between strategy 3 and 2.

4.2 Sensitivity analysis results

One-way sensitivity analysis

A summary of variables, the ranges that were varied, and the results from the sensitivity analysis are listed in Table 11. Results change minimally in most of the cases where individual assumptions were varied (Table 11). The results had no impact on effectiveness even when the probability of eligible women receiving IAP was varied between 51% - 100%. The results were not sensitive to different discount rates used to perform the sensitivity analysis for the GBS long-term sequelae meningitis. Some variables, such as when GBS colonization rate in pregnant women was increased to 0.40 from 0.19, had impact on the results. Important cost variables were varied in the sensitivity analysis to capture the uncertainty relating to variability in sample data and generalizability of results. IAP costs, cost of anaphylactic reactions to IAP, and cost of adverse reactions to vaccines when varied did not reflect sensitivity to changes within these variables (Table 11). Some of the cost-variables, such as vaccination costs, and GBS-EOD case costs had impact on the results. The cost data available from CHR for GBS-early-onset disease costs have a wide range in length of stay (LOS) (1 day-118 days), which have a significant impact on the results.

Vaccination costs were increased from the baseline of \$25 to \$80 in SA, (see Table 11). If the per dose cost of the vaccine exceeds \$30, the cost-effectiveness ratio of strategy 5 almost equals that of strategy 3 (screened at 35-37 weeks).

Strategies		2		3		4	5
Variables	Values	С-Е (\$K)	ICER (\$K)	C-E (\$K)	ICER (\$K)	ICER (\$K)	C-E (\$K)
Pregnant women scree	ened for						
GBS in prenatal care							
	0.80	8	8	25	60	ED	-
	0.90	8	8	31`	70	D	-
GBS colonization rate	ein	•					
pregnant women		-	_			_	
	0.12	8	8	29	74	D	-
	0.40	8	8	36	157		-
Vaccine coverage	0.00						
	0.80	-	-	-	-	-	29
	0.1	-		-	-	-	29
IAP effectiveness	0.00	0	۵ (34	03	Б	_
	0.80	9	8	31	92	ם ן	_
A duarga reactions to (200	0					
nrotein-nolyeaccharid	a vaccine						
proteini-pųrysaeenariu		_	_		_	_	27
	0.001	_	_	_	_	_	30
Farly infants >34 we	eks						
gestation							
Sobranon	0.94	-	-	-	-	-	29
	0.99	-	-	-	-	-	29
Vaccine effectiveness	. infants						
\geq 34 weeks gestation.	,						
8	0.80	-	-	- 1	-	_	29
	1	-	-	-	-	-	29
Women receiving IAI to receive IAP)	P (eligible						
,	0.51	4	4	29	81	D	-
	0.87	7	7	31	85	D	-
	1	8	8	31	92	D	-
Vaccine coverage							
	0.80	-	-	-	-	-	23
	1		-	-	-	-	29
Vaccination costs (\$)							
	10		1				14
	30	-	-	-	-	-	32
	45	-	-	-	-	-	50
	80						85
GBS-early-onset dise	ase (\$)	A		05			
	102 015	4	4	25		ע ן	23
	182,015	12	12	וסן	עכו ן	ע ן	90

Table 11: Sensitivity analysis of variables

-

.

Long term care for neonatal							
GBS meningitis with major							
neurological sequelae(\$)							
631,4	167	7	7	29	74	D	24
884,0)30	8	8	31	95	D	29
Discount rates for long term							
care (meningitis sequelae)							
	0	8	8	31	91	D	26
0.	.03	8	8	30	90	D	26
0.	.08	7	7	29	89	D	26
IAP costs	20	8	8	29	85	ED	-
	30	8	8	31	92	D	-
Cost of anaphylactic							
reactions to IAP 1075	5.5	7	8	25	74	ED	-
3226	5.5	8	8	31	93	D	-
Cost of adverse reactions to	0						
vaccines 1075	5.5	-	-	-	-	-	27
3220	6.5	-	-	-	-	-	30
GBS: Group B streptococcu	us		IC	CER: Inc	remental	cost effec	tiveness rat
D: Dominated C-E: cost per case prevented				d			
ED: Extended dominated			\$1	K: Ca	nadian do	ollars in the	ousands
\$: Canadian dollars	Canadian dollars "-": Not applicable						

Summary: In general, the sensitivity analysis results were robust to variation in the cost and probabilities based on the plausible clinical ranges except for few variables like vaccination costs, GBS-early-onset disease costs, and GBS colonization rate in pregnant women which had impact on the results. Varying the value of the probability variables did not have a large impact on the ranking order of cost-effectiveness of the prevention strategies. However, the cost of vaccine is quite important in terms of its cost-effectiveness compared to other strategies.

•

CHAPTER FIVE: DISCUSSION

5.1 Discussion

This study has provided information for health care payers involved in decisions regarding GBS disease, but there are some issues regarding the methodology and the interpretation of the results that should be considered before a conclusion is reached.

This CEA is from the health care payer's perspective and has addressed the incremental cost-effectiveness of four GBS prevention strategies compared to a 'no intervention' strategy and with one another. All the four prevention strategies (2-5) for GBS reduces or saves costs compared with no intervention at all (strategy 1), and they all have an impact on GBS-EOD. The strategies are listed in order of effectiveness in Table 9.

Strategy 4 is eliminated from consideration, as it is both more expensive and less effective than strategy 5. No strategy has extended dominance. This leaves us with strategies 2, 5 and 3 in ascending order of incremental costs and number of GBS cases prevented. Strategy 5 cannot currently be adopted, as there is no approved vaccine.

The ICER represents a measure of how efficiently the proposed intervention can produce an additional case prevention. The decision-maker prefers an intervention with a lower ICER. The ICER is the basis for deciding whether a particular procedure or set of procedures is worth its opportunity cost. One of the objectives of this analysis was to give clinicians and pregnant women affected by GBS information about effectiveness, incremental benefits, as well as the costs of choosing one strategy option over another among five prevention strategies. By taking a ratio of the incremental cost and the incremental effectiveness, an incremental cost effectiveness ratio (ICER) of \$75 thousands is generated between strategy 2 and 5 and an ICER of \$92 thousands between strategy 5 and 3. This study found strategy 3 to be more effective and more expensive than strategies 2 and 5. If this strategy were chosen for GBS prevention, it would incur an extra cost of CDN \$92 thousands per case prevented. Since strategy 5 (vaccination is still hypothetical baseline CEA was repeated to see the how the ICER is affected after excluding strategy 5 from the analysis. The ICER actually decreased to \$79 thousands between strategy 3 and 2 (Table 10). In this case, if strategy 3 were chosen for GBS prevention, it would incur an extra cost of CDN \$79 thousands per case prevented only.

Strategy 2 is based on IAP to women with risk factors based on an Alberta population-based study [6]. This strategy is useful in defining a group of women at high risk in Alberta. The risk-factor based approach (strategy 2), recommended as an alternative by the SOGC and the CDC, is the least expensive though not as effective, when compared to Strategies 3 and 5. If the values of medical costs or other variables are known for a particular region, this decision tree can be used to develop equations to estimate region-specific total costs and cost savings and these results can also be extrapolated for Canada (not done in the present study). Strategy 2 is applicable to the Alberta population; demographic risk factors for other areas need to be determined prior to estimating the effectiveness of strategy 2 or a similar situation, in other areas of Canada or other countries.

Strategy 3, prophylaxis based on screening at 35-37 weeks, is the most effective of all suggested strategies (Table 9). Using strategy 3 as predicted by our study, the SOGC and CDC recommendations, and also by Schrag *et al* [62], Rouse *et al* [19] and Benitz *et al* [42] (Table 3) would require treatment (IAP) of 20% of the pregnant population. For strategy 3 to be considered, cost-effective depends on whether the incremental cost per case prevented of \$92 thousands is considered acceptable. In the light of the "decision-making matrix' explained in section 2.3 and shown in Figure 5, strategy 3 will fall in the cell C1, more effective but also costing more, thus judgment is required as to whether the more costly strategy is worthwhile in terms of additional effectiveness.

Finally, we evaluated a hypothetical vaccination *strategy* 5, polysaccharide conjugate GBS vaccines, which are currently being developed [27-29, 31, 34]. Strategy 5, vaccination of pregnant women, would prevent substantial GBS-EOD and would be cost saving compared to strategy 1: no intervention. This vaccine may also prevent perinatal mortality from GBS infection [88]. This analysis showed that vaccination, if 90% effective and if given to 90% of the pregnant population, can prevent almost 79% of GBS-EOD compared to Mohle-Boatani *et al* [18] who showed that vaccination can

51

prevent 59% cases (Table 13). Aside from GBS disease in newborns, vaccines might also prevent other effects of perinatal group B streptococcal infection, such as fetal loss in mid-pregnancy and preterm delivery of low-birth-weight infants. There are many potential intangible benefits of vaccines such as less invasive labor and peace of mind for the mother, which were not evaluated here.

The robustness of these CEA results was analyzed by performing one-way sensitivity analysis. Some of the variables like vaccination costs, GBS-early-onset disease costs, and GBS colonization rates in pregnant women impacted the results. When colonization rates are increased, the IAP intervention costs increases, so it increases the costs but does not affect the prevention effectiveness. In this study, the cost data for GBS early-onset disease had a wide range of length of stay (LOS), 1 day-118 days, thus having significant impact on the results. When vaccination costs are increased from the baseline of, \$25 to \$80 per dose (Table 11) it does not remain cost-effective. Vaccination strategy remains cost effective only if its cost per dose is kept below \$30. GBS vaccine is still not available so it is hard to predict its cost, so the baseline cost is chosen as the average cost of routine vaccines like hepatitis A and B, MMR (measles, mumps, rubella) etc. Keeping in mind that it is a conjugate vaccine and likely to be costly as Prevnar is (around \$90 per dose). In the sensitivity analysis, higher costs of vaccine were modeled.

In the present study, in SA, the impact of some limitations of IAPs that occur in real-life settings is assessed including simple antibiotic failure or failure from not being administered at least 4 hours before delivery [44] (probability of women receiving IAP) and poor adherence to protocol (IAP effectiveness) etc. When IAP effectiveness was varied (51% - 100%), or protocol adherence was assumed to be reduced there was minimal impact on the cost per case prevented and ICERs. In general, the results of this sensitivity analysis were robust to variation in most of the variables (cost and probabilities) based on the plausible clinical ranges.

This analysis supports the conclusions of previous analyses [18, 19, 41, 42] in that each prevention strategy evaluated does generate cost savings (Table 8). Results of this study are concordant with those of Rouse *et al* [19] and Benitz *et al* [42] that

Strategy 4 (SOGC 1994) is the least effective and a more expensive strategy, Strategy 2 (SOGC 1997) is least expensive and strategy 3 (SOGC 1997) is the most effective of the prevention strategies. Reductions in GBS-EOD cases predicted by our analysis for strategy 2, 3 and 5 are 59%, 79% and 86 %, respectively, which are similar to reported in some previous studies [18, 19, 41, 42].

Estimates of total costs are dependent on the estimated cost of screening and treatment. This analysis used cost estimates from a local source (Alberta) to minimize errors in cost comparisons. The costs of screening GBS cultures in the present study is \$28.08 which is same as Mohle Boetani *et al* [18] and Yancey *et al* [8] (CDN \$30.8). Also maternal IAP for this study was \$24 which is comparable to previous studies [19, 42]. The estimated cost of GBS EOD case in the present study is \$43,228.30, Mohle Boetani *et al* [18] was CDN \$52,129 and Yancey *et al* [8] was CDN \$33,930.

The decision analysis model presented here supports the notion that prevention strategies substantially reduce GBS-EOD infections in neonates. However, complete eradication of GBS-EOD is not possible and a decrease of this disease by 86% using strategy 3 (screening-based) is predicted by our study. Our analysis indicates that strategy 3 is the most effective although it costs more, so the decision-maker must decide if the greater effectiveness justifies the cost of achieving it. For GBS prevention programs, costs are incurred by Alberta Health and Wellness and the Calgary Health Region (CHR) at present, whereas benefits usually accrue to others (patients, physicians, etc.) as well as to the party who funded the program. The decision of the choice of appropriate strategy now depends on how much the patient, other stakeholders such as physicians, caregivers, etc. or the CHR are willing to spend per case of GBS prevented: \$92 thousands or less. The preferred choice depends on the total budget available and on the cut-off level of incremental cost per additional unit of benefit.

Strengths of the study

This decision analysis attempted to address the shortcomings of the previous models. As shown in Table 3, none of the previous studies have compared all the five

strategies. Mohle Baetani *et al* [18] and Garland *et al* [41] evaluated screening based strategy at 26-28 weeks rather than screening-based strategy at 35-37 weeks, which is one of the recommended strategies by the SOGC (1996) and CDC (1997). As discussed in section 2.1, increased percentage of maternal vaginal colonization at term if screening is performed at 26-28 weeks results in artifactual changes in the estimated effectiveness of prevention strategies. It will overestimate the effectiveness of screening-based strategy at 26-28 weeks (versus screening-based strategy at 35-37 weeks).

Previous analyses predicted the results of predetermined prevention strategies, [8, 41, 42] but the present study as well as the study by Mohle Baetani *et al*, [18] have also evaluated the vaccination strategy. This study has predicted that the vaccination strategy can prevent 79% of GBS cases, while Mohle Baetani *et al* [18] predicted only 59 % prevention, which may be due to their use of very conservative assumptions for vaccine compliance (80%) and effectiveness (80%). Vaccination, although currently hypothetical, may be an effective prevention strategy in the future should it be licensed.

This study has counted stillbirths (GBS cases born dead) in addition to live born EOD cases. It is important to document stillbirths representing a subset of GBS-infected infants for whom IAP would not be effective, but for whom vaccines might be preventive.

Also, as stated earlier, all the previous studies (Table 3) are mostly from the US, but no economic evaluation studies have been published regarding the Canadian context. The present study has attempted to provide the cost-effectiveness of GBS prevention strategies in the Alberta context, which is more generalizable to the rest of Canada than the US studies.

Limitations of the study

Generalizability of the results or threats to external validity:

"Generalizability is concerned with the extent to which the results of a study, as they apply to a particular population and/or a specific context, hold true for another population and/or in a different context" [89]. It is important to know whether the same results will hold if the setting of the study changes. We have used certain assumptions in our analysis, some of which are derived from the results of the Alberta GBS study group (Davies *et al*), which may not be totally generalizable to the Canadian context. Regional variations in the rates of GBS colonization or EOD may require careful consideration as individual facilities select prevention strategies.

Another type of generalizability is concerned with whether the relative costeffectiveness observed within a study will hold true in routine clinical practice [89]. To overcome this uncertainty issue in the present study, the cost factors and discount rates were adjusted to represent probable practice levels in the sensitivity analysis to analyze the impact on the results.

Costing issues:

Indirect costs (for example the forgone earnings because of death or long-term disability) and intangible costs (e.g., costs of grief, pain, and suffering associated with infant's illness, sequelae, or death) were not included in this study. If included, they could have further captured the potential savings associated with prevention of GBS in newborns. The savings that will result from decreased maternal morbidity from GBS (e.g., bacteremia, chorioamnioitis), the prevention of GBS sepsis and meningitis that are not culture confirmed, or prevention of other causes of neonatal sepsis and meningitis, are not considered in this CEA, which would also increase the cost effectiveness of these GBS prevention strategies.

There are also cost issues regarding the variability of the severity of disease or difference in length of stay (LOS) in the CHR costs data. Because GBS disease has a broad range of severity, from asymptomatic bacteremia easily treated with antibiotics to overwhelming pneumonia or septic shock requiring extracorporial life support, reliable estimates of average direct costs for treatment of GBS case are difficult to establish. There is a possibility of appearance of 'Case or service mix bias' because the costing method used in this study has not taken into account the severity of the patient's condition or case mix group and resource consumption pattern specific to GBS disease (septicemia, meningitis etc). Failure to capture this cost variability may increase the uncertainties in the analysis. However, the present analysis has tried to capture this variability, to some extent, by obtaining the actual costs for a few conditions and varying the range of costs in the sensitivity analysis for others (see the methods section for details).

In the present study, the costs of prematurity are included in the GBS-EOD costs (assumed to be the same for all prevention strategies), which if estimated separately from GBS-EOD may decrease the total costs further, making prevention strategies more attractive in terms of costs.

Issues regarding assumptions:

In addition, this study has assumed that, as per recommendations, all eligible women will receive IAP in the baseline analysis. In addition, women may not receive IAP for reasons such as precipitous labor, home births and human error. If this were the case then the baseline results would be very optimistic. Sensitivity analysis using these actual practices figures were performed in this study, which showed that these assumptions have no impact on the effectiveness ranking of the prevention strategies.

This study has assumed perfect compliance to the guidelines in the baseline analysis. Perfect compliance to guidelines may not always be possible for many reasons (e.g., individual patient characteristics rendering certain strategies inapplicable or caregivers using prevention strategies other than our five strategies). As per a recent study by Spaetgens *et al* [49], some physicians were found to be giving prophylaxis apart from recommended guidelines whose cost-effectiveness has not been evaluated. Also, if a woman delivers before 28 weeks, she is not eligible for strategies 3 and 4, and the same is true for a woman who receives no pre-natal care. Strategies that rely upon cultures (strategies 3 and 4) depend upon the availability of the culture results; culture failure, incomplete reporting, or recording of the results will affect these strategies. All these factors will lower the effectiveness of these prevention strategies.

CHAPTER SIX: CONCLUSION

6.1 Conclusion

GBS disease is a major cause of illness and death among Canadian newborns despite the clinical advances of the last two decades. This study has predicted the impact of current and future prevention strategies on disease and medical costs in Alberta. Results of this study and the recent evidence suggest [3] that a substantial population of GBS is preventable and that it is cost effective to attempt prevention. Universal prenatal screening at 35-37 weeks for GBS and IAP of the colonized women (Strategy 3) is likely to be more effective and cost saving in Alberta, Canada. Strategy 2 should be an option for populations in which GBS screening is impractical. It is important to monitor screening practices and the effectiveness of IAP until a vaccine or other preventable measures are available for general use. In the long term, the ideal solution will be the vaccination of women of childbearing age with a GBS-conjugate vaccine; presently under clinical trial phase [27-29, 31, 34].

This CEA for GBS prevention has important implications for future research and policy-making. It supports the SOGC and CDC recommendations that GBS prevention strategy in some form is warranted. Although alternatives to IAP, such as a vaccine, may become available in the future, implementing strategy 3 (screening at 35-37 weeks, IAP given to colonized women) remains the most effective available intervention against GBS-EOD.

6.2 Future research options

The outcomes presented in this study are cost per case prevented, which will allow comparisons of the five GBS prevention strategies: To provide a framework for valuing the health gains associated with interventions and to measure quantity and quality of life, a generic measure of effectiveness such as QALYs (quality adjusted life years) may be an alternative way to perform this analysis. (A QALY can be thought of as equivalent to a healthy year in the life of an individual). The present study has used CEA from the 'health care payer's perspective'. Performing an alternative analysis using the broader societal perspective (including costs like production losses etc.), may make this study's results more generalizable.

The cost of GBS early onset disease may be modeled in the decision analysis again using a normal distribution with a mean and standard error drawn from the cohort group. This may help reduce the variability in the GBS costs data.

An alternative analysis using 'Canadian data' such as the average number of deliveries in Canada, maternal colonization rates, risk factors and labor complications etc might help to extrapolate the results to rest of the Canada.

REFERENCES

- 1. Davies HD, Bortolussi R, LeBlanc J, McGeer A, and members of the Pediatric Investigators Collaborative Network on Infections in Canada. The Pediatric Investigators Network on Infections In Canada (PICNIC) study of neonatal Group B streptococcal infections in Canada. Paediatrics and Child Health 1999; 4(4):257-263.
- 2. Schuchat A, and Wenger JD. Epidemiology of group B streptococcal disease. Risk factors, prevention strategies, and vaccine development. Epidemiol Rev 1994;16(2):374-402.
- 3. Rosenstein NE, and Schuchat A. Opportunities for prevention of perinatal group B streptococcal disease: a multistate surveillance analysis. The Neonatal Group B Streptococcal Disease Study Group. Obstet Gynecol 1997;90(6):901-6.
- 4. Kasper DL, Paoletti LC, Wessels MR, Guttormsen HK, Carey VJ, Jennings HJ, Baker CJ. Immune response to type III group B streptococcal polysaccharidetetanus toxoid conjugate vaccine. J Clin Invest 1996;98:2308-2314.
- 5. Schrag SJ, Zywicki S, Farley MM, Reingold AL, Harrison LH, Lefkowitz LB et al. Group B streptococcal disease in the era of intrapartum antibiotic prophylaxis. N Engl J Med 2000;342:15-20.
- Davies HD, Raj S, Adair C, Robinson J, McGeer A, Group TA. Populationbased active surveillance for neonatal group B streptococcal infections in Alberta: implications for vaccine formulation. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2001;20:879-84.
- 7. Davies H.D. Preventing group B streptococcal infections: New recommendations. Pediatrics and child health 2002;7(6).
- 8. Yancey MK, Duff P. An analysis of the cost-effectiveness of selected protocols for the prevention of neonatal group B streptococcal infection. Obstet Gynecol 1994;83:367-71.
- 9. Baker CJ, Edwards MS. Group B streptococcal infections. In: Remington JS, Klein JO (eds). Infectious Diseases of the Fetus and Newborn Infant. 4th ed. Philadelphia, W.B. Saunders Co.1995:980-1054.
- 10. Dillon HC Jr, Khare S, Gray BM. Group B streptococcal carriage and disease: a 6-year prospective study. J Pediatr 1987;110:31-6.

- 11. Noya FJ, Rench MA, Metzger TG, Colman G et al. Unusual occurrence of an epidemic of type Ib/c group B streptococcal sepsis in a neonatal intensive care unit. J Infect Dis 1987;155:1135-44.
- 12. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Prevention of perinatal group B streptococcal disease: a public health perspective. *MMWR*. 1996;45:1-24.
- 13. Baker CJ. Group B streptococcal infections. Clin Perinatol 1997;24:59-70.
- 14. Zangwill KM, Schuchat A, Wenger JD. Group B streptococcal disease in the United States,1990: report from a multistate active surveillance system. Mor Mortal Wkly Rep CDC Surveill Summ 1992;41;25-32.
- 15. Baker CJ et al, Suppurative meningitis due to streptococci of Lancefield group B: a study of 33 infants. J Pediatr 1973;82:724-9.
- 16. Boyer KM, Gadzala CA, Kelly PD, Gotoff SP. Selective intrapartum chemoprophylaxis of neonatal group B streptococcal early-onset disease. III. Interruption of mother-to-infant transmission. J Infect Dis 1983;148:810-6.
- 17. Boyer KM, Gotoff SP. Prevention of early-onset neonatal group B streptococcus disease with selective intrapartum chemoprophylaxis. N Engl J Med 1986;314:1665-9.
- 18. Mohle-Boetani JC, Schuchat A, Plikaytis BD, Smith JD, Broome CV. Comparison of preventive strategies for neonatal group B streptococcal infection. A population-based economic analysis. JAMA 1993;270:1442-8.
- 19. Rouse DJ, Goldenberg RL, Cliver SP, Cutter GR, Mennemeyer ST, Fargason CA Jr. Strategies for the prevention of early-onset neonatal group B streptococcal sepsis: a decision analysis. Obstet Gynecol 1994;83:483-94.
- 20. Schuchat A, Oxtoby M, Cochi S, Sikes RK, Hightower A, Plikaytis B, Broome CV. Population-based risk factors for neonatal group B streptococcal disease: Results of a cohort study in metropolitan Atlanta. J Infect Dis 1990;162:672-7.
- 21. Anthony BF, Eisenstadt R, Carter J, Kim KS, Hobel CJ. Genital and intestinal carriage of group B streptococci during pregnancy. J Infect Dis 1981;143:761-6.
- 22. Schuchat A. Group B streptococcal disease in newborns: a global perspective on prevention. Biomed Pharmacother 1995;49(1):19-25.
- 23. Schuchat A. Group B streptococcus. Lancet 1999;353(9146):51-6.

- 25. Boyer KM and Gotoff SP. Strategies for chemoprophylaxis of GBS early-onset infections. Antibiot Chemother 1985;35:267-80.
- 26. Schuchat A. Guidelines for prevention of perinatal group B streptococcal disease. HMO Pract 1996;10(4):190-1.
- Paoletti LC, Wessels MR, Michon F, DiFabio J, Jennings HJ, Kasper DL. Group B streptococcus type II polysaccharide-tetanus toxoid conjugate vaccine. Infect Immun. 1992;60:4009-14.
- 28. Baker C J et al. Use of capsular polysaccharide-tetanus toxoid conjugate vaccine for type II group B Streptococcus in healthy women. J Infect Dis, 2000;182(4): 1129-38.
- 29. Paoletti LC, Pinel J, Kennedy RC, Kasper DL. Maternal antibody transfer in baboons and mice vaccinated with a group B streptococcal polysaccharide conjugate. J. Infect. Dis. 2000; 181:653-658.
- 30. Lachenauer CS, et al. Serotypes VI and VIII predominate among group B streptococci isolated from pregnant Japanese women. J Infect Dis 1999:179(4): 1030-3.
- 31. Wessels MR, Paoletti LC, Rodewald AK, Michon F, DiFabio J, Jennings HJ, et al. Stimulation of protective antibodies against type Ia and Ib group B streptococci by a type Ia polysaccharide-tetanus toxoid conjugate vaccine. Infect Immun. 1993;61:4760-6.
- 32. Fischer GW. Immunoglobulin therapy of neonatal group B streptococcal infections: an overview. Pediatr Infect Dis J 1988;7(5 Suppl):S13-6.
- 33. Pyati SP et al., Decreasing mortality in neonates with early-onset group B streptococcal infection: reality or artifact. J Pediatr 1981;98(4):625-7.
- 34. Gravekamp C et al. Alpha C protein as a carrier for type III capsular polysaccharide and as a protective protein in group B streptococcal vaccines. Infect Immun 1999;67(5):2491-6.
- 35. Klebanoff MA et al. Outcome of the Vaginal Infections and Prematurity Study: results of a clinical trial of erythromycin among pregnant women colonized with group B streptococci. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1995;172(5):1540-5.

- 36. Lewin EB and Amstey MS. Natural history of group B streptococcus colonization and its therapy during pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1981:512-5.
- 37. Hall R T et al. Antibiotic treatment of parturient women colonized with group B streptococci. Am J Obstet Gynecol, 1976;124(6):630-4.
- 38. Baker, C.J. and M.S. Edwards, Group B streptococcal infections. Perinatal impact and prevention methods. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1988. 549: p. 193-202.
- McDonald H, Vigneswaran R, O'Loughlin JA. Group B streptococcal colonization and preterm labour. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 1989; 29: 291-293.
- 40. Garland SM, Fleigner JR. Group B streptococcus (GBS) and neonatal infections: the case for intrapartum chemoprophylaxis. Aust N Z J Obstet Gynaecol 1991; 31: 119-122.
- 41. Garland SM and Kelly N. Early-onset neonatal group B streptococcal sepsis: economics of various prevention strategies. Med J Aust 1995:162(8): 413-7.
- 42. Benitz WE, Gould JB, and. Druzin ML. Preventing Early-onset Group B Streptococcal Sepsis: Strategy Development Using Decision Analysis. Pediatrics and child health 1999;103(6):e76.
- 43. Yancey MK, Schuchat A, Brown LK, et al. The accuracy of late antenatal screening cultures in predicting genital group B streptococcal colonization at delivery. Obstet Gynecol 1996;88:811-815.
- Shah V, Ohlsson, A. Prevention of Early-onset Group B Streptococcal (GBS) Infection in the Newborn: Systematic Review and Recommendations. London (ON): Canadian Task Force, 2001 May. 33 p. (CTFPHC Technical Report #01-6).
- 45. Hankins GV, Chalas E. Group B streptococcal infections in pregnancy: ACOG's recommendations. ACOG Newsletter 1993;37:2.
- 46. Davies HD, Adair CE, Schuchat A, Low DE, Sauve RS, The Alberta Neonatal Group B Streptococcal and Toronto Invasive Bacterial Diseases Network, McGeer A. Physician prevention practices and incidence of neonatal GBS disease in two Canadian regions. Can Med Assoc J 2001;164(4):479-85.
- 47. Gibbs RS, Blanco JD, St.Clair PJ, Castaneda-YS Vaginal colonization with resistant aerobic bacteria after antibiotic therapy for endometritis. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;142,130-4.
- 48. Pearlman MD, Pierson CL, Faix RG. Frequent resistance of clinical group B streptococci isolates to clindamycin and erythromycin. Obstet Gynecol 1998;92(2):258-61.
- 49. Spaetgens R, DeBella K, Ma D, Robertson S, Mucenski M, Dele Davies H. Perinatal antibiotic usage and changes in colonization and resistance rates of group B streptococcus and other pathogens. Obstet Gynecol, 2002;100(3):525-33.
- 50. Strickland DM, Yeomans ER, Hankins GD. Cost-effectiveness of intrapartum screening and treatment for maternal group B streptococci colonization. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1990;163:4-8.
- 51. Fargason CA Jr, Peralta-Carcelen M, Rouse DJ, Cutter GR, Goldenberg RL. The pediatric costs of strategies for minimizing the risk of early-onset group B streptococcal disease. Obstet Gynecol 1997;90:347-52.
- 52. Tuppurainen N, Hallman M. Prevention of neonatal group B streptococcal disease: intrapartum detection and chemoprophylaxis of heavily colonized parturients. Obstet Gynecol 1989;73:583-7.
- 53. Matorras R, Garcia-Perea A, Omenaca F, Diez-Enciso M, Madero R, Usandizaga JA. Intrapartum chemoprophylaxis of early-onset group B streptococcal disease. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 1991;40:57-62.
- 54. Easmon CS, Hastings MJ, Deeley J, Bloxham B, Rivers RP, Marwood R. The effect of intrapartum chemoprophylaxis on the vertical transmission of group B streptococci. Br J Obstet Gynecol 1983;90:633-5.
- 55. Allardice JG, Baskett TF, Seshia MM, Bowman N, Malazdrewicz R. Perinatal group B streptococcal colonization and infection. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1982;142:617-20.
- 56. Yow MD, Mason EO, Leeds LJ, Thompson PK, Clark DJ, Gardner SE. Ampicillin prevents intrapartum transmission of group B streptococcus. JAMA 1979;241:1245-7.
- 57. Allen UD, et al. Effectiveness of intrapartum penicillin prophylaxis in preventing early-onset group B streptococcal infection: results of a metaanalysis. Can Med Assoc J 1993;149:1659.
- 58. Canadian Pediatric Society. The prevention of early-onset group B streptococcal infections in the newborn. Can J Infect Dis, 1994. 5(6): p. 251-6.

- 59. Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada, Canadian Paediatrics Society. National consensus statement on the prevention of early-onset group B streptococcal infections in the newborn. J Soc Obstet Gynaecol Can 1993 16(10):2271-8.
- 60. Hager WD et al. Prevention of perinatal group B streptococcal infection: current controversies. Obstet Gynecol 2000;96(1):141-5.
- 61. Dillon HC et al. Anorectal and vaginal carriage of group B streptococci during pregnancy. J Infect Dis 1982;145(6):794-9.
- 62. Schrag SJ et al. A population-based comparison of strategies to prevent earlyonset group B streptococcal disease in neonates. N Engl J Med, 2002;347(4): 233-9.
- 63. Society of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists of Canada, Canadian Paediatrics Society. National consensus statement on the prevention of early-onset group B streptococcal infections in the newborn. J Soc Obstet Gynaecol 1997;19:751-8.
- 64. Mohle-Boetani JC, Lieu TA, Ray GT, Escobar G. Preventing neonatal group B streptococcal disease: cost-effectiveness in a health maintenance organization and the impact of delayed hospital discharge for newborns who received intrapartum antibiotics. Pediatrics 1999;103;703-10.
- 65. Davies HD, Adair C, Partlow ES, Ma D, Chan J, Hofmiester M, Sauve R, Low D, and McGeer A. Two-year survey of Alberta laboratories processing of antenatal group B streptococcal (GBS) screening specimens: implications for GBS screening programs. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis, 1999;35(3):169-76.
- 66. Schrag S et al. Prevention of perinatal group B streptococcal disease. Revised guidelines from CDC. MMWR Recomm Rep 2002;51(RR-11):1-22.
- 67. Gilbert, GL, Isaacs D, and Burgess M. Prevention of neonatal group B streptococcal sepsis: Is routine antenatal screening appropriate. Aust NZ Obstet Gynaecol 1995;35:120-6.
- 68. Drummond MF. et al. Methods for the economic evaluation of health care programmes. 2nd ed. 1997, Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- 69. Shiell A. et al. Health economic evaluation. J Epidemiol Community Health 2002;56(2):85-8.
- 70. Torrance GW. Measurement of health state utilities for economic appraisal. J Health Econ 1986;5(1):1-30.

- 71. Manns BJ, Taub KJ, and Donaldson C. Economic evaluation and end-stage renal disease: from basics to bedside. Am J Kidney Dis 2000;36(1):12-28.
- 72. Donaldson C, and Shackley P. Economic Evaluation. In Detels R, Holland WW, McEwen J and Omenn GS (eds) Oxford Textbook of Public Health 1997 (third edition) Volume 2: the Methods of Public Health. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- 73. Cantor SB. Cost-effectiveness analysis, extended dominance, and ethics: a quantitative assessment. Med Decis Making 1994;14(3):259-65.
- 74. Donaldson C, Mitton C, and Currie, G. Managing Medicare: The Prerequisite to Spending or Reform. C.D. Howe Institute Commentary 2002;157:1-20.
- 75. Haddix, A.C., Teutsch, S.M., Shaffer, P.A., & Dunet, D.O. Prevention effectiveness: A guide to decision analysis and economic evaluation 1996; Auckland: Oxford University Press.
- 76. Lawler FH. Clinical use of Decision Analysis. Primary Care-Clinics in Office Practice 1995;22(2)281-293.
- 77. Detsky AS et al. Primer on medical decision analysis: Part 1--Getting started. Med Decis Making 1997;17(2):123-5.
- 78. Balla JI, Elstein AS, Christensen C. Obstacles to acceptance of clinical decision analysis. BMJ 1989; 298: 579-582.
- 79. Weinstein MC, Fineberg HV, Elstein AS, Frazier HS, Neuhauser D, Neutra RR, and McNeil BJ. Clinical Decision Analysis 1980; Philadelphia: W. B. Saunders.
- 80. Cairns J. Discounting in economic evaluation. Economic Evaluation in Health Care. Vol. Ch. 10. 2001: Oxford University Press.
- 81. Gold MR, Siegel JE, Russell LB, and Weinstein MC, eds. Cost-Effectiveness in Health and Medicine 1996; New York: Oxford University Press.
- 82. Boyer KM and Gotoff SP. Antimicrobial prophylaxis of neonatal group B streptococcal sepsis. Clin Perinatol 1988;15(4):831-50.
- 83. Davies HD et al. Antibodies to capsular polysaccharides of group B streptococcus in pregnant women: relationship to colonization status and infection in the neonate. J. Infect Dis 2001;184: 285-95.
- 84. Report, 1995-1999, Vital statistics. 1999: Alberta.

- Mandell GL, Sandee M. The penicillins: untoward reactions to the penicillins. In:Goodman LS, Gilman AG, eds. Goodman and Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. 8th ed.Elmsford, NY:Pergamon Press Inc;1990:1081-1083.
- 86. Baker CJ and Kasper DL. Group B streptococcal vaccines. Rev Infect Dis 1985;7:458-467.
- 87. Hux MJ et al. Relation between severity of Alzheimer's disease and costs of caring. CMAJ 1998;159(5):457-65.
- 88. Boyer KM, Klegerman ME, and. Gotoff SP. Development of IgM antibody to group B Streptococcus type III in human infants. J Infect Dis 1992;165(6):1049-55.
- 89. Briggs A. Uncertainty in the economic evaluation of health care technologies: the role of sensitivity analysis. Health Economics 1994;3(2):95-104.
- 90. Canadian Coordinating Office for Health Technology Assessment. Guidelines for economic evaluation of pharmaceuticals: Canada. 2nd ed. Ottawa: Canadian Coordinating Office for Health Technology Assessment (CCOHTA); 1997.
- 91. Sackett, D.L., and A.D. Oxman, eds. 1995. Cochrane Collaboration Handbook. Oxford: The Cochrane Collaboration.
- 92. Black, W.C. 1990. The cost-effectiveness plane: a graphic representation of cost-effectiveness. Medical Decision making, 10(3), 212-15.

OPERATIONAL DEFINITIONS

Cost benefit analysis: A form of economic evaluation in which the outcomes as well as the costs are valued in monetary terms.

Cost consequences analysis (CCA): A form of economic evaluation in which the outcomes are reported separately from costs. A variety of measures is normally presented.

Cost-effective: The description applied to an intervention for which the costs are considered to be justified by the benefits provided.

Cost-effectiveness analysis: A form of economic evaluation in which the results are expressed as a ratio of cost per unit of health outcome. Health outcome is normally expressed in natural units (e.g., change in blood pressure or symptom free days).

Cost-effectiveness league table: A list of health care interventions in ascending order of incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER). This is usually expressed in terms of cost per quality adjusted life year (QALY) gained. If the goal of the health care system is to generate as much quality of life as possible, then a list of interventions can be drawn up, from high priority (low cost per QALY) to low priority (high cost per QALY).

Cost-effectiveness threshold: The ceiling level of incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER) beyond which interventions are no longer considered cost-effective. This reflects the maximum value decision-makers attach to health benefits. It is often stated in terms of cost per quality adjusted life year (QALY) gained.

Cost minimization analysis (CMA): A form of economic evaluation comparing the costs of alternative interventions that have equal effects.

Cost utility analysis: A form of cost-effectiveness analysis in which the results are expressed in terms of cost per quality adjusted life year (QALY) gained.

Direct costs: The value of those resources directly involved in providing health care, such as the time of health care professionals, cost of medicines, equipment and patient costs such as travel to receive treatment.

Discounting: The process by which the streams of future costs and/or benefits (beyond 12 months) are converted to equivalent present values.

Discount rate: The rate used in a discounting formula to convert future costs and/or benefits into equivalent present values.

Dominance: The property characterizing an intervention that has lower costs and the same or greater benefits, or the same costs and greater benefits, than an alternative.

Economic evaluation: A comparative analysis of two or more alternatives in terms of their cost and benefits.

Effectiveness: The effect of a treatment as measured in the usual clinical environment.

Efficacy: The effect of a treatment as measured in the controlled environment of a clinical trial.

Efficiency: The allocation of resources in such a way as to maximize the total amount of benefit.

Health economics: The application of the theories, tools and concepts of economics to the topics of health and health care. Health economics is concerned with the allocation of scarce resources to improve health. This includes both resource allocation within the economy to the health care system and within the health care system to different activities and individuals.

Incremental cost-effectiveness ratio (ICER): The difference in costs between one intervention and an alternative, divided by the difference in outcomes.

ICER = (cost treatment A) – (cost treatment B)

(outcome treatment A) – (outcome treatment B)

Indirect costs: The impact of illness and treatment on the ability to work, paid and non-paid work time and leisure time. Also known as productivity costs.

Intangible costs: The pain and suffering that result from undergoing a treatment. This is rarely included as a cost in economic evaluation, but may be captured in part by quality of life measures.

Opportunity cost: The benefit that a resource would yield in its best alternative use. This is the benefit forgone as a result of using the resource. Although for practical purposes the cost of a resource is generally expressed in monetary terms, in some cases there will be no financial payment – for example in the case of a voluntary caregiver.

Quality adjusted life year (QALY): A measure of the benefit of health care that combines the impact on expected length and quality of life.

Randomized trial: A study in which patients have an equal chance of receiving one of several treatments, often including a placebo.

1

Resources: Inputs into the production of health care, products, and services from the economy in general. These include health care professionals' time, hospitals, drugs, equipment and patients' time undergoing treatment (see direct costs). A person's availability for, and capacity to, work may also be a relevant resource (see indirect costs).

Scarcity: The fact that there are insufficient resources to undertake every beneficial activity. This can influence the choices made between alternative courses of action (see prioritization/rationing).

Utility: In economic evaluation, this term is often used to indicate the value individuals attach to different outcomes. It is often used in quality adjusted life years (QALYs) to weight periods of time in different health states.

٩